

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

ALABAMA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT
PUBLIC HEARING FOR APPLICATION FOR PERMIT
MODIFICATION
LANDFILL PERMIT NO. 53-03

UNIONTOWN MUNICIPAL BUILDING
AUDITORIUM
100 FRONT STREET
UNIONTOWN, ALABAMA 36736

DECEMBER 15, 2011
6:02 P.M.



Taken by: Victoria M. Castillo, CCR #17

A P P E A R A N C E S

1
2
3 HEARING OFFICER:

4 S. Shawn Sibley, Esq.

5 ALABAMA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
6 MANAGEMENT

7 1400 Coliseum Boulevard

8 Montgomery, Alabama 36110-2059

9
10 FOR THE ALABAMA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
11 MANAGEMENT SOLID WASTE BRANCH, LAND
12 DIVISION:

13 Shane Lovett, P.E.

14 ALABAMA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL
15 MANAGEMENT

16 1400 Coliseum Boulevard

17 Montgomery, Alabama 36110-2059
18
19
20
21
22
23

1 (The hearing begins at 6:02 p.m.)

2

3

MR. SIBLEY: Good evening.

4

If we could come to order and we will go

5

ahead and get started. Welcome to this

6

public hearing of the Alabama Department of

7

Environmental Management. My name is Shawn

8

Sibley, and I'm designated to be the

9

hearing officer for these proceedings.

10

The role of the hearing officer

11

is limited to ensuring an orderly hearing

12

so that an accurate record of the hearing

13

may be developed by the Department's

14

evaluation. I don't make the decision on

15

the modification of the permit.

16

On behalf of Director Lance

17

LeFleur and the Department, we appreciate

18

your attendance and participation in this

19

hearing. The subject of this hearing is

20

the proposed modification of Municipal

21

Solid Waste Permit No. 53-03 for Perry

22

County Associates, LLC, to increase the

23

disposal acreage within the permitted

1 facility of Arrowhead Landfill from 256.151
2 acres to 425.33 acres.

3 The purpose of this hearing is
4 to provide the public with an opportunity
5 to present oral testimony on the proposed
6 modification of this permit.

7 In addition to oral testimony,
8 the Department will also consider all
9 written comments submitted before the close
10 of the public comment period. The
11 Department has requested your comments, and
12 we appreciate you taking the time to make
13 them known to us.

14 The notice of the time, date,
15 place, and purpose of this hearing was
16 published in the Marion Times and the Selma
17 Times-Journal on November 9th, 2011.

18 In addition, the Department also
19 sent notice of this hearing by direct mail
20 to 22 individuals and organizations, and
21 2,400 individuals and organizations by
22 electronic mail. And these are individuals
23 that have previously requested advanced

1 notice of all permit proceedings.

2 A copy of the notice and
3 certification of publication and the
4 mailing list will be entered into the
5 record of these proceedings. A copy of the
6 public notice, the permit application, and
7 the proposed permit modification have been
8 made available for inspection by the public
9 at the Department of Environmental
10 Management's office at 1400 Coliseum
11 Boulevard in Montgomery. The notice,
12 application, and the proposed permit
13 modification have also been made available
14 on the Department's Web site.

15 The hearing is open to the
16 public, and anyone wishing to present oral
17 testimony or written statements may do so.
18 Those who have not previously completed a
19 registration card to give testimony should
20 do so at this time and present it to the
21 Department representative in the back.

22 Those who wish to receive the
23 Department's response to comments should

1 also fill out a registration card. Lengthy
2 statements and those containing
3 considerable technical or other complex
4 data should be submitted in writing.

5 Summaries of those statements
6 may be presented orally. All testimony,
7 written comments, handwritten comments
8 should be as factual as possible and should
9 address the subject of the hearing.

10 Again, this hearing is an
11 opportunity for the members of the public
12 to offer comments to help assure that
13 relevant factors are considered before a
14 final permit decision is made.

15 Persons giving testimony will
16 not be subject to questioning by the
17 public, but may be questioned by the
18 hearing officer, the Department, or the
19 Department's staff to clarify points and to
20 develop a better understanding of what's
21 being presented.

22 This proceeding today is not an
23 open forum, as in a question and answer

1 session. Rather it's an opportunity for
2 you to submit comments that you wish the
3 Department to consider in the final review
4 of this proposed permit modification.
5 However, you may pose a comment in the form
6 of a question, which will be compiled and
7 addressed by the Department in its complete
8 response to comments.

9 It's important to know that
10 written comments submitted through the mail
11 are given the same consideration as those
12 presented in person at this hearing. All
13 oral and written testimony will be included
14 in this hearing record.

15 In addition to oral testimony,
16 written comments may also be submitted.
17 Written statements previously submitted and
18 those received during this hearing or
19 before five o'clock p.m., Thursday,
20 December 22nd, 2011 will be included in
21 this hearing record.

22 Once complete, the hearing
23 record, including the transcript of this

1 hearing, all written submissions received
2 by the Department before the close of the
3 comment period will be open to public
4 inspection at the Department's offices in
5 Montgomery.

6 After giving full consideration
7 to the hearing record, the Department of
8 Environmental Management will announce its
9 decision on the proposed permit
10 modification.

11 Now, on to the purpose of this
12 hearing, which is the receipt of public
13 comments. The order of appearances of the
14 persons giving testimony will be as
15 follows: First, a representative of the
16 Department of Environmental Management, a
17 representative of Perry County Associates,
18 LLC, then any elected officials or their
19 representatives who have registered to
20 speak, and all remaining members of the
21 public will be heard in the order that they
22 filed their registration cards.

23 If you wish to testify and

1 you've not already registered to do so,
2 please register in the back at this time.
3 I would ask that each person making a
4 statement step up to the podium and the
5 microphone, state your name, any interest
6 or organization that you represent.

7 Keep in mind, we do have quite a
8 few people that have just come in. And it
9 looks like they have registered, but we ask
10 you to try to limit your comments to
11 approximately five minutes out of
12 consideration for the others behind you
13 that want to speak.

14 I will now recognize Mr. Shane
15 Lovett to present a statement on behalf of
16 the Department of Environmental Management.

17 MR. LOVETT: Good evening.
18 My name is Shane Lovett on behalf of the
19 Alabama Department of Environmental
20 Management. We thank for your
21 participation in the permitting process for
22 the Arrowhead Landfill, Permit 53-03.

23 Perry County Associates, LLC,

1 has submitted to the Alabama Department of
2 Environmental Management an application to
3 modify the Solid Waste Disposal Facility
4 Permit for the Arrowhead Landfill located
5 near Uniontown in Perry County, Alabama.

6 The Arrowhead Landfill facility
7 is located in Sections 21, 22, 27, and 28,
8 Township 17 north, Range 6 east, on County
9 Road 1 in Perry County. The proposed
10 modification expands the permitted disposal
11 area from 256.15 acres to 425.33 acres.

12 The proposed disposal area
13 expansion is shown in the figures in the
14 front of the room. The permitted facility
15 boundary for the Arrowhead Landfill will
16 remain 976.97 acres.

17 The waste stream, service area,
18 and maximum average daily volume currently
19 permitted for the Arrowhead Landfill would
20 all remain the same. Based on our review
21 of the application, the Department has made
22 a preliminary determination that the
23 proposed disposal area expansion can be

1 constructed and operated in a manner which
2 would be in compliance with the applicable
3 state and federal solid waste disposal
4 requirements, and thus protective of public
5 health and the environment.

6 The proposed permit includes the
7 following conditions: The permit
8 expiration would remain September 26, 2016;
9 the permittee would construct a composite
10 liner, as described in the permit and
11 permit application, including a leachate
12 collection system; the permittee would
13 continue to conduct groundwater monitoring
14 semiannually; the permittee would continue
15 to conduct explosive gas monitoring; the
16 permittee would at all times properly
17 operate and maintain the facility and all
18 systems in accordance with the application
19 and the permit; the permittee would
20 maintain the integrity of the final cover
21 system throughout the life of the permit
22 and post-closure period; the permittee
23 would obtain the approval of ADEM for any

1 change or modification to the facility or a
2 system which might otherwise result in
3 noncompliance with the permit or ADEM's
4 administrative codes.

5 The purpose of tonight's hearing
6 is to provide an opportunity to receive
7 public comment regarding the application
8 and proposed permit. The Department
9 welcomes your input into this process and
10 will consider all technical comments prior
11 to making a final decision concerning the
12 issuance of the permit and will provide a
13 written response to each commenter and to
14 those requesting specific notice of our
15 decision.

16 Thank you again for
17 participating in the hearing.

18 MR. SIBLEY: We're going to
19 proceed now onto the receipt of public
20 comment. And first I'm going to call on
21 Mr. Matt Cheek on behalf of the permit
22 applicant.

23 MR. CHEEK: Good evening.

1 I'm Matt Cheek, a professional engineer
2 with Hodges, Harbin, Newberry-Tribble,
3 Incorporated. We are the engineering firm
4 that prepared the major modification plans
5 for the applicant. I have been involved as
6 one of the -- engineering for this facility
7 since it opened in October.

8 We are here today for a major
9 modification of the permitted facility. In
10 general, I can say, as one who prepared
11 this modification application, that the
12 environmental controls, liner system, and
13 leachate collection systems are not
14 changing from the way the site is currently
15 permitted or from the way it has operated
16 the last few years.

17 The proposed modification will
18 change the waste disposal boundaries and
19 the life of the site. This modification
20 will not change the permitted service area
21 or the daily tonnage acceptance rate. ADEM
22 has reviewed the application documents for
23 consistency with the rules and current

1 conditions at this site since waste-filling
2 operations have been ongoing at this
3 facility.

4 We thank you for being here, and
5 we look forward to the hearing.

6 MR. SIBLEY: Thank you,
7 Mr. Cheek. Is there any elected officials
8 here or representatives of any elected
9 officials here that would like to speak
10 now?

11 (No response.)

12 MR. SIBLEY: There is no
13 response.

14 I'm going to move on to Sunny
15 Williams, if you would please come forward.

16 MR. WILLIAMS: Good evening,
17 everybody.

18 (Audience response.)

19 MR. WILLIAMS: I need to
20 speak to one of the gentlemen right quick.

21 MR. SIBLEY: Keep in mind,
22 if you could come around the to the mic.

23 Hold on, Mr. Cheek. One thing

1 we want you to do is, I want you to face
2 the court reporter so she can get
3 everything that you're saying. That's how
4 we have to have a good record. So if you
5 can, make sure that she can hear you.

6 MR. WILLIAMS: I need to ask
7 a question right quick. We told our
8 commission that we didn't need a landfill
9 in Uniontown, and they were so smart they
10 (microphone disruption) and under the
11 landfill is the cemetery. Is there any way
12 that you're (microphone disruption)
13 supposed to mess with that the cemetery, I
14 need to know that.

15 MR. SIBLEY: Mr. Williams,
16 what was it about the cemetery?

17 MR. WILLIAMS: Do you
18 supposed tell me what the date of the
19 cemetery of the landfill? I need to know
20 that.

21 MR. SIBLEY: All right, keep
22 in mind this is not a question and answer
23 session, but we do have your concerns. I

1 just want to make sure it's clear for the
2 record.

3 MR. WILLIAMS: And another
4 thing, where that landfill is is houses
5 around there and churches, and we don't
6 need a landfill in Uniontown. You-all take
7 the landfill, go anywhere all but
8 Uniontown. Thank you.

9 MR. SIBLEY: Thank you,
10 Mr. Williams. I call on Ms. Barbara
11 Evans. And behind Ms. Evans is Chester
12 Fikes. That's who would be next.

13 MS. EVANS: Good evening,
14 everybody.

15 (Audience response.)

16 MS. EVANS: My name is
17 Barbara Evans, and I'm a member of the
18 Blackbelt Citizens Fighting for Health and
19 Justice, and we want you to deny this
20 permit to expand the capacity of Perry
21 County Landfill.

22 First of all, the landfill
23 owner, Perry Uniontown Ventures I, and

1 permittee, Perry County Associates, LLC,
2 were not able to pay their bankruptcy
3 creditors and have been forced to sell.
4 Presently the landfill and permit are
5 managed by a liquidating trustee. Very
6 shortly the new owner of the landfill and
7 permit will be Arrowhead III, LLC, about
8 which we know nothing about.

9 We have no idea their financial
10 status and whether or not they would be
11 financially responsible in the event of a
12 closing or of a crisis. It's clear that
13 ADEM failed to check out the previous
14 owners, or the bankruptcy would not have
15 occurred. So the permit modification
16 applicant no longer operates the landfill;
17 therefore, PCA cannot be granted a permit
18 modification.

19 I've come before ADEM for the
20 past 20 years, and I have never known you
21 to deny a landfill permit. You've
22 consistently failed to consider the impact
23 on communities. You've turned your head in

1 environmental racism. While you choose to
2 present yourselves as a State agency with
3 objectivity, in reality your actions over
4 the years prove that you're ruled by
5 politics. What's even worse, you cater to
6 the corporations who delight in your weak
7 policies and our weak state laws.

8 I have personally witnessed some
9 of your employees lobbying at the State
10 House for policies that are not
11 environmentally sound. Last session your
12 people lobbied to classify coal ash as
13 household waste, and they were successful.

14 You had several people working
15 on this issue full force. You should have
16 been embarrassed at the performance of
17 Russell Kelly, who was unable to answer
18 questions about coal ash when questioned by
19 a legislative committee.

20 It was not uncommon to see your
21 staff people build personal relationships
22 with lobbyists for coal, The Southern
23 Company, Alabama Power, and landfill

1 advocates.

2 This Perry County Landfill has
3 been a disaster from the beginning. You
4 care nothing for the people living right
5 across the road from this dump. You care
6 nothing about their health. And if you are
7 testing the water, land, and air, you're
8 surely not telling us the results.

9 If the permittee is supposed to
10 be testing the air and water and land,
11 they're not telling us. And it sound to me
12 like the fox watching the hen house.

13 You don't seem to care that the
14 people who live across the road have now
15 lost all value to their land. And you
16 greedily accept the money your agency gets
17 from coal ash. We need you to hire an
18 outside firm, not ADEM and not the landfill
19 people, to test the air, water, and soil at
20 least quarterly and make it available to
21 the public.

22 Naturally people are outraged
23 about the coal ash that continues being

1 brought into the Perry County Landfill.
2 Everybody seems to be able to see the
3 unfairness of it all. You've helped to try
4 to sell the people a bill of goods that
5 could result in health problems and may
6 already be resulting in health problems.

7 Now you're considering expanding
8 the dump. We all know you've never seen a
9 permit you didn't love. You have done
10 nothing to protect these folks. We know
11 this public hearing is something you have
12 to endure, but I want you to think about it
13 as individual people.

14 The people of Uniontown resent
15 their town being the dumping ground for the
16 rich and powerful. Over and over again
17 they've tried to get justice. They're not
18 just fighting for their selves, their land,
19 and their families, they're fighting for
20 all of us.

21 While you enjoy the Christmas
22 holidays with your family and loved ones,
23 the people of Uniontown have a huge cloud

1 over their lives. They've lost all
2 security. While others are able to enjoy
3 peaceful rural living, Uniontown has to
4 endure smells, buzzards, and rats. Their
5 lives have been changed, and not for the
6 better.

7 Our group has been to Atlanta
8 and Washington, D.C., and we will not stop
9 until that coal ash is removed from the
10 dump and ADEM forces the landfill owners to
11 properly manage that landfill.

12 I've watched your staff people
13 come and go over these 20 years. Many of
14 them simply cannot live with themselves and
15 be a part of ADEM because it becomes clear
16 that the people of this state mean little
17 compared to the friendship of the powerful
18 corporations when they dump their toxins on
19 poor rural communities.

20 Some of them realize that just
21 because you work for ADEM does not relieve
22 you of your human responsibility to do
23 what's right. This is a chance for ADEM to

1 do the right thing. That means people
2 before profit. It means caring about
3 people. We all pray that you deny this
4 permit.

5 (Audience applause.)

6 MR. SIBLEY: Call on Chester
7 Fikes, and Mrs. Owen Burkes would be next
8 after Mr. Fikes.

9 MR. FIKES: My name is
10 Chester Fikes. I'm a resident on County
11 Road 21, right across from the landfill,
12 which it impacts every day. And my
13 question is to this firm: I agree with her
14 110 percent, you say that you want to be
15 fair. Okay, you say that you put this in
16 the Selma Times-Journal. We don't live in
17 Selma. We live in Uniontown.

18 Not only that, you say you sent
19 it out to 25 people here. Name them.
20 Where is the -- where is the merit of this
21 town? Where is the guy that we represent
22 that we put in office to stand up and fight
23 for us?

1 (Audience applause.)

2 MR. FIKES: And when
3 folks -- I know the power. I pray for a
4 guarantee of that. I'm sick and tired of
5 it. I work at -- you say the Marion Times-
6 Journal. They don't bring that paper but
7 once every two weeks. Is that the type of
8 notice that we get? What you was
9 expecting, 15 people?

10 We -- and then we get a robo-
11 call at, what, 4:30, and we supposed to all
12 everybody go to stop their lives to come up
13 here. That seem fair to me? Does it seem
14 fair to you-all?

15 (Audience response.)

16 MR. FIKES: I don't think
17 it's fair. So I mean, I think you-all
18 already done the major decision on how
19 you-all going to do this. I mean, this is
20 just something to put on for a show.

21 (Audience applause.)

22 MR. SIBLEY: Mrs. Owen
23 Burkes, and Ms. Mary Shaffer would be up

1 next.

2 MRS. BURKES: My name --
3 good evening, everybody.

4 (Audience response.)

5 MRS. BURKES: My name is
6 Owen M. Rachael Burkes. I am speaking as a
7 concerned citizen. My children don't even
8 live here. They are adults. But I was
9 talking to a lady who lived near the
10 landfill the other day. My heart went out
11 the her. She said she had cancer. She had
12 pears, which were juicy pears. Now they
13 are tiny, and she was advised not to eat
14 them.

15 And there is not enough
16 communication in this community to let
17 people know when they're having something.
18 By coincidence, someone did tell me about
19 it beforehand. I heard the announcement a
20 little before I came up here. We need to
21 know what's going on in.

22 And it's not just going to
23 affect those people who live right around

1 there in the community. It's going to
2 affect everybody all around, even the
3 neighboring counties, whether you know it
4 or not, because the water, the birds, and I
5 don't even want to plant a garden around
6 here.

7 But what about the future of
8 this town? Who wants to come to a town
9 where there's a landfill, whether it's
10 going to be for -- I don't know how many
11 states and all like that. I grant you that
12 you do need one for our waste, but we do
13 not need to accommodate New York and all
14 those other states.

15 (Audience response.)

16 MRS. BURKE: And 33 states,
17 why can't they keep their own mess? We
18 don't want the stuff dumped up on us and
19 everything. And there were other places.
20 I understand they wanted to put one in
21 Tuskegee. Seems that it is after the black
22 communities as a whole, and they are not
23 able to move out.

1 And I even saw on national TV
2 about the waste that was being brought down
3 here from Tennessee, the ashes and stuff.
4 Who wants ashes? I was here -- I like
5 fresh air. I like beaches and stuff like
6 that. I like Uniontown, but I do not like
7 what has been dumped down our throats. So
8 I said, "God bless Uniontown."

9 (Audience applause.)

10 MR. SIBLEY: Ms. Barbara
11 Shaffer, and Esther Calhoun would be after
12 Ms. Shaffer.

13 MS. SHAFFER: Good evening,
14 everyone.

15 (Audience response.)

16 MS. SHAFFER: My name is
17 Mary Shaffer. Most of you-all know that I
18 have spoken I guess at every single
19 landfill hearing and solid waste management
20 plan hearing that we have had here, whether
21 sponsored by ourselves, by EPA, or by
22 ADEM.

23 It just really gets very

1 discouraging. I know how you all feel. It
2 gets very discouraging when we continue to
3 try to talk to our state officials and we
4 feel like what we have to say falls on deaf
5 ears.

6 We are just as human as you-all
7 are. We are just as human as the people in
8 Kingston, Tennessee. We have the same
9 American rights to life, liberty, the
10 pursuit of happiness, to the enjoyment of
11 the properties that we own. We picked to
12 live in the country. We chose to live
13 here. Many of us our ancestors chose to
14 live here. Our roots are here. Our
15 friends are here. Our churches are here.

16 This blight that ADEM has
17 allowed to come on this area is so
18 disgusting, so horrific, so absolutely
19 appalling. It is such a miscarriage of
20 justice. We have told our county officials
21 we did not want it. We actually unelected
22 two of them to let them know how unhappy we
23 were with how they did. We understand that

1 they are the ones who brought this here,
2 but ADEM has cooperated with it every step
3 of the way.

4 ADEM cooperated also to bring
5 the coal ash here. ADEM has cooperated
6 with every permit renewal, every expansion,
7 every increase, the amount of tonnage to
8 come here every day. The allowed tonnage
9 has doubled.

10 As a matter of fact it was
11 ADEM's suggestion that this permit be
12 changed from only the state of Alabama to
13 the 16 states, and now it's 33 states.
14 Thirty-three states is two-thirds of
15 America.

16 Why should this little town get
17 garbage from two-thirds of America. It
18 just infuriates us no end. Where is the
19 study to see on this expansion of waste
20 cells, what impact it will have on the
21 jurisdictional wetlands and waterways that
22 are on this property.

23 Has such a study been done? If

1 it is has not been done, then legally you
2 are not able to expand and give approval
3 for this new set of waste area.

4 And I happen to know by my own
5 personal knowledge that when this landfill
6 was initially permitted, arm twisting must
7 have happened with the core of engineers
8 because I was told myself that this permit
9 would not be issued while there were 16
10 jurisdictional waterways, and I think over
11 20-odd jurisdictional wetlands on this
12 property. I may have those numbers
13 backward. I'm not sure.

14 But I was told by the core of
15 engineers that a different -- I think it's
16 was called a 404 permit, which much more
17 impact studies would have to be done before
18 this permit was issued, but this is Alabama
19 and this is Alabama politics. And it is
20 shameful. It is absolutely shameful.

21 Here we are, people who just
22 want to live in peace and tranquility. We
23 are not trying to harm anyone. And the

1 idea that the State of Alabama would bring
2 this thing here and would then foist off
3 all of the Tennessee coal ash and now be
4 trying to expand this dump is absolutely
5 appalling.

6 We want you to know how unhappy
7 we are with you. We want you to know it.
8 There is absolutely no legal justification
9 to expand a permit of someone who has
10 declared bankruptcy. That is absurd.
11 Federal regulations require the permit --
12 the permittee to give financial assurance.

13 And we've been over this track
14 before with you-all. You never allowed us
15 any information about the financial status
16 of PCA or Perry Uniontown Ventures. We've
17 yet to see any about the new people who
18 will probably be taking this over.

19 But you cannot legally expand a
20 permit for someone who's already
21 defaulted. How can you do such a thing?
22 It makes absolutely no sense. I may not be
23 a lawyer, but I've got common sense.

1 If they're not able to bear up
2 under their current financial obligations,
3 how can you expand a permit for them that
4 could give them greater obligations and
5 liabilities? Somebody is not thinking
6 clearly in Montgomery. Maybe it's the
7 drift of coal ash dust from Uniontown
8 that's affecting their brains. Certainly
9 disturbing.

10 (Audience applause.)

11 MS. SHAFFER: I want to say
12 very strongly, ADEM needs to step back and
13 take a look at this. They need to realize
14 you can't -- just don't have the blanket
15 authority to issue an expansion of a permit
16 when you have a defaulted permittee and a
17 defaulted landfill owner.

18 It would be a different story if
19 this expansion were being requested by
20 someone who has just newly taken over. But
21 how they could justify that? I don't
22 know. The whole operation there has been
23 mismanaged from the start.

1 We've talked about things like
2 this in the past. We've talked about the
3 graves that were bulldozed down there.
4 We've talked about the artifacts that were
5 supposed to be located on the eight
6 historic sites that were designated by the
7 Alabama Historical Commission. We've yet
8 to see one artifact. We've yet to see one
9 bone of any ancestor treated with respect
10 and removed or relocated to a place where
11 their descendents could pay due respect to
12 it. And so insult on top of insult on top
13 of insult.

14 I know you two gentlemen up
15 there are not the gentlemen that are,
16 quote, responsible for this situation. But
17 if you have any conscience at all, you need
18 to go back to Montgomery and talk to those
19 people who are your associates and discuss
20 these matters with them.

21 There is something very wrong in
22 what is being done by ADEM to the people of
23 Alabama, absolutely wrong. And don't think

1 that it has gone over our heads. It has
2 not. We are very familiar with what is
3 going wrong. Thank you all.

4 (Audience applause.)

5 MR. SIBLEY: C.R. Maddox
6 would be behind Ms. Calhoun.

7 MS. CALHOUN: Good evening.

8 (Audience response.)

9 MS. MADDOX: What I have to
10 say is I think if everybody just takes a
11 good look at this situation. What if this
12 was your home? This is all that we have.
13 I mean, nobody seems to care. But let me
14 tell you, this is the only the beginning.
15 You can listen or you can wait until later
16 to see what happens.

17 Someone has to open their eyes.
18 Someone has to step up. It's time to step
19 up and listen to what the people say. We
20 are the people. Who is here to listen?
21 Where is our commissioners? Where is our
22 leaders? It's something wrong. This is
23 all the people of the community. This is

1 Uniontown.

2 I mean, more would be here if a
3 little more was notified. We wasn't
4 notified. We tried to tell some of the
5 people. But if you going to do something,
6 don't do it with two, three, or four
7 people. Do it with the whole community.
8 Let the whole community know what's going
9 on in Uniontown. We do not need another
10 dump. Uniontown was a beautiful place.

11 I mean, we love the country.
12 Anyone would love the country. You can't
13 hang out clothes. I mean, you can't even
14 breathe in good air. What do you know what
15 you're breathing in? How would you love to
16 live across from the dump? Most of us was
17 inherit the land, and it's very precious to
18 us.

19 What if this was something that
20 belonged to you, that belonged to your
21 child, that you wanted to leave to your
22 child? What do these blacks -- most of
23 them are black. What do they have to leave

1 to their children? That's all we have is a
2 dump. I mean, money -- it's precious to
3 some other people, but what is the money --
4 what do we have, Uniontown, seriously?

5 (Audience response.)

6 MS. CALHOUN: Where is the
7 money? Thank you.

8 (Audience response.)

9 (Audience applause.)

10 MR. SIBLEY: C.R. Maddox.

11 MS. MADDOX: How are you?

12 MR. SIBLEY: I'm fine.

13 MS. MADDOX: Good evening,
14 gentlemen, citizens of Uniontown.

15 (Audience response.)

16 MS. MADDOX: I really wasn't
17 aware that this meeting was being held.
18 Unfortunately we don't have a locally
19 circulated newspaper.

20 (Audience response.)

21 MS. MADDOX: Unfortunately
22 we don't have the locally circulated
23 newspaper, so we were unable to get the

1 notice for this. And the only thing that I
2 wanted to bring forth is that I had gotten
3 some misconceptions that I just got some
4 clearance from. It was that you guys were
5 trying to expand from the eleven-plus
6 hundred acres to more.

7 But what I understand now from
8 the gentlemen back there, you're trying to
9 open up another cell. I would like to
10 bring your attention back to the meeting
11 that we had earlier this year, and I
12 received this letter of response from you,
13 dated September 27th.

14 I've given the information to
15 Mr. Story where you guys have allegedly
16 denied that you knew anything about PCA not
17 being a legitimate company, about PCA not
18 having any financial insurance, about PCA
19 not having a legitimate office or not even
20 being a legitimate company.

21 I have given him a copy of the
22 sworn deposition where you-all were
23 deposed. So I was very, very, very

1 discouraged when I received this from
2 you-all because the way --

3 And you were here, sir. I don't
4 remember your face, but I remember your
5 face. You were here.

6 And the way that you wrote it
7 down, I'm not quite clear. But I
8 specifically made a point to let you know
9 that Mr. Matthews had sworn under
10 deposition that his company was not
11 legitimate, had never existed, had no
12 legitimate office, no anything. His
13 primary purpose was just like a grant
14 writer, a grant writer that writes grants.
15 He writes proposals for permits, and he
16 then, in fact, sold that permit for a
17 profit.

18 So the entire thing was all
19 about money and money making. But what you
20 wrote to us was very condescending.

21 You were there, too.

22 And that's all I have to say. I
23 have spoken with Mr. Story. I have made my

1 point known, and I want to ask one
2 question. Is this about expanding, or is
3 this about incorporating another cell
4 within the 1,100 acres that you already
5 have?

6 MR. SIBLEY: Can't answer
7 that, but we can when we respond to
8 comments formally, okay. But we -- again,
9 this is just --

10 MS. MADDOX: You cannot tell
11 us? You're here as a part of ADEM, and
12 you're coming here as informants to the
13 community and you can't tell us what you're
14 here for?

15 MR. SIBLEY: Well, we're
16 here to get your comments and we do have
17 your question.

18 MS. MADDOX: Our comments on
19 what?

20 MR. SIBLEY: On this
21 proposed permit modification.

22 MS. MADDOX: What is the
23 modification?

1 MR. SIBLEY: I am not going
2 to answer your question right now.

3 MS. MADDOX: But we have to
4 know what we're here for.

5 MR. SIBLEY: I understand
6 that.

7 MS. MADDOX: And that's my
8 problem. You are not telling us what the
9 modification is.

10 MR. SIBLEY: Find out that
11 when we response to your comments formally
12 after we considered the record. The
13 purpose of this is getting what your
14 comments are into the record, okay. And
15 you've done that, okay, and we appreciate
16 that.

17 MS. MADDOX: Okay, sir, you
18 said you were coming here to get our
19 opinion on a modification. How are you
20 going to get our opinion on a modification
21 if we don't know what the modification is?
22 We don't know what the modification is.
23 That's my problem.

1 Do you understand?

2 (Audience response.)

3 MR. SIBLEY: Let me get
4 Mr. Story to read it again, and then maybe
5 that will answer your question.

6 MS. MADDOX: Wait, calm
7 down. Let's just get what the modification
8 is.

9 MR. SIBLEY: Hold on.
10 Address me, so she can hear you.

11 MS. MADDOX: Okay, I've been
12 told the modification is expansion of the
13 1,100 acres, 1,100 plus acres. Then I've
14 been told by representatives of your staff
15 that the modification is just doing another
16 cell.

17 But if you come to us, sir,
18 please, sir, we -- I mean, you can look out
19 among us. And irrespective to whether you
20 think we are the sharpest crayon in the box
21 or not, some of us understand that we have
22 to know what the modification is.

23 MR. SIBLEY: Let me get --

1 let me get him to read his statement again.

2 MS. MADDOX: Okay.

3 MR. SIBLEY: And hopefully
4 that will be able to help for you.

5 MS. MADDOX: Thank you.

6 MR. SIBLEY: But that is as
7 much as I can do under these circumstances,
8 okay. We will respond to your comments.

9 MS. MADDOX: We don't
10 understand what the modification is.

11 MR. LOVETT: It says, "The
12 proposed modification expands the permitted
13 disposal area from 256.15 acres to the
14 425.33 acres. The permitted facility
15 boundaries for the Arrowhead Landfill would
16 remain 976.97 acres."

17 MS. MADDOX: Okay, sir,
18 you're saying that the three cells that you
19 have now --

20 MR. SIBLEY: Okay, now, you
21 can ask that question, but that doesn't
22 mean any one of us are going to answer it
23 on the record.

1 MS. MADDOX: Well, what are
2 you here for? Are you here for us?

3 MR. SIBLEY: Hold on, let
4 me --

5 MS. MADDOX: Okay, sir, are
6 you as ADEM, as the department of the
7 State, are you here to ensure that we, as
8 the people, understand, or are you
9 representing yourself as an attorney at law
10 for the landfill to say we are not at
11 liberty to say?

12 MR. SIBLEY: Ms. Maddox --

13 MS. MADDOX: All we are
14 asking is as a department of the State,
15 Alabama, the Department of the
16 Environmental Management, that means all of
17 us out here are integral entities and we
18 have a vested interest.

19 MR. SIBLEY: Ms. Maddox, let
20 me finish. Can I finish?

21 MS. MADDOX: Yes, sir.

22 MR. SIBLEY: Okay, you've
23 asked your question. It's been noted,

1 okay. Mr. Lovett has repeated what he --
2 his statement has said about the permitted
3 area. Is there any other comments that you
4 would like to make at this point?

5 MS. MADDOX: Yes, sir.

6 MR. SIBLEY: Okay, and I'm
7 going to --

8 MS. MADDOX: Are you going
9 to answer the question?

10 MR. SIBLEY: Not now I'm
11 not.

12 MS. MADDOX: Okay, very
13 good.

14 MR. SIBLEY: Thank you.

15 MS. MADDOX: So are we to
16 assume that the Alabama Department of
17 Environmental Management came down here,
18 not to answer our -- entertain and answer
19 our questions, but just to hear what we had
20 to say? Yes or no, sir? Yes or no, sir --
21 like you asked me.

22 MR. SIBLEY: I'm going to
23 repeat what the purpose of this hearing is.

1 MS. MADDOX: Are you here
2 just to hear and entertain our questions,
3 or are you here to answer them?

4 MR. SIBLEY: Do you have --

5 MS. MADDOX: Yes or no?

6 MR. SIBLEY: -- any other
7 comments, Ms. Maddox?

8 MS. MADDOX: I don't have --
9 that was it. Yes or no?

10 MR. SIBLEY: Is there anyone
11 else that's not signed up in the back that
12 would like to speak?

13 (Audience applause.)

14 MR. SIBLEY: Again, let me
15 ask, is there anyone else that has not
16 signed up in the back that would like to
17 offer any comments? And keep in mind this
18 is not a question/answer session. This is
19 for you to present your comments. And they
20 can be in the form of questions, okay.

21 And I'm going to ask one more
22 time. Is there anyone else that has not
23 signed up to speak that would like to do so

1 now?

2 You would, ma'am?

3 MS. LONG: Yes.

4 MR. SIBLEY: If you could,
5 when you get to podium, please state your
6 name.

7 MS. LONG: I'm Kitty Gray
8 Long, and I'm a resident of Uniontown. I
9 live within the city limits on the road
10 that goes out to the dump, and I've
11 measured the distance as four miles. I've
12 had an awful lot of undesirable traffic
13 come by me during the years that the dump's
14 been there. The trucks pass by my home on
15 the way out and they come back on the way
16 back. And the leachate truck comes by my
17 house full of leachates.

18 I've appreciated all of these
19 comments tonight. I do resent the fact
20 that you-all cannot -- are not at liberty
21 to talk to us. You don't seem to serve the
22 public. You just are operating as an
23 agency of the State, I guess, or the agency

1 of these people who want to put the dump
2 in.

3 I notice there's a map over
4 there on an easel, and I am trying to
5 understand it. I saw the original proposal
6 when we first heard about this dump coming,
7 and there were three cells. I don't know
8 that I'm at liberty to find out now how
9 many cells you're using. I certainly have
10 seen many times that enormous mountain
11 that's been created out there.

12 Now, I would hope that you,
13 since you're representing your agency, your
14 Department, that you would be at liberty to
15 go over there and discuss what's on that
16 board.

17 Now, there's some dotted lines.
18 I imagine that board is there for our
19 information. I don't think you just
20 brought it to carry it over here. But I
21 don't understand it.

22 And that -- I know that
23 property. I don't want to start rambling

1 on, but it was originally my ancestors who
2 owned that property, and they're my cousins
3 that sold it. I don't resent it. I don't
4 like it, but it was their land and they had
5 inherited it.

6 But it's a disgrace what's been
7 done with it. Now, if you-all could
8 explain -- are you at liberty to mention
9 anything about that black -- that poster
10 over there?

11 (Audience response.)

12 MR. SIBLEY: Ms. Long, you
13 can pose that as a question. Is there
14 anything else?

15 MS. LONG: Well, I don't
16 want to pose it as a question anymore. I'm
17 just going to say I want you to discuss
18 that with me.

19 (Audience applause.)

20 MS. LONG: Will you open up
21 a discussion on your part as -- with me, or
22 however you want to put it? I'd like for
23 you to telling us what that is. What is

1 that over there?

2 MR. SIBLEY: The members of
3 the ADEM staff are here if you have any
4 questions.

5 MS. LONG: I don't want to
6 ask it in private. I'm asking it --

7 MR. SIBLEY: Again, the
8 format of this hearing is just for you to
9 comment and pose your questions so we can
10 get an accurate record.

11 MS. LONG: Well, then what
12 is the hearing good for? What is the
13 hearing good for? You just want to come
14 here and hear us yap about what we don't
15 like when you know we don't like it anyway?

16 Do you realize that it is a
17 waste of our a time? You are getting paid
18 to come down here. Some of us may have had
19 to pay somebody to bring us here or we may
20 have had to employ someone to keep our
21 children at home. It's not easy to get
22 around without paying something.

23 MR. SIBLEY: Is there

1 anything else that you would like to ask
2 about on the record?

3 MS. LONG: I don't see why
4 it does me any good. You said is there
5 anything you want to ask about. What good
6 does it do me to ask?

7 MR. SIBLEY: Is there
8 anything else you want to say?

9 MS. LONG: Please don't try
10 to aggravate me because I don't want to get
11 aggravated.

12 MR. SIBLEY: I'm not.

13 MS. LONG: While I was
14 sitting over there, I got to thinking about
15 a remark that I've heard practically all my
16 life, and is it, "There's something rotten
17 in Denmark"? Is that the remark?

18 And I thought, "Well, there
19 certainly is something rotten in ADEM."
20 Now, I'm not pointing at you gentlemen.
21 I'm just pointing at the system. I don't
22 know why Alabama wants the thing in it,
23 just for money, I guess.

1 And the man who originally
2 started this, as I understand it, put this
3 together was a real estate developer. He
4 wasn't even involved in the landfill
5 business. He just was doing it as a real
6 estate developer.

7 I'm glad someone's looking at
8 that thing, but it doesn't look exactly
9 like the original three. Have I used up on
10 five minutes?

11 MR. SIBLEY: You're pretty
12 close. Is there anything else you'd like
13 to say?

14 MS. LONG: There's a lot I'd
15 like to say, but I just really don't know
16 how to phrase it. And I would even put in
17 I don't think I could phrase it and still
18 express it as a lady, you know. I think I
19 just can't come right out to what I really
20 think about it.

21 I really didn't know I was going
22 to get this aggravated, and you gentleman
23 are nice men, I feel sure personally, and

1 you're in the world to make a living and
2 you got a family probably to support.

3 But there's something wrong with
4 that ADEM operation, and I think that
5 should be made public. You have to issue
6 licenses, and you have to give permits and
7 get paid. You have to fine people and get
8 paid in order to get your salaries. That's
9 the bottom line, as I understand it.

10 If I'm incorrect, I would
11 welcome a correction. But I understand
12 you're not funded by the State of Alabama.
13 I guess that means you don't get any tax
14 money. It's a hopeless situation.

15 MR. SIBLEY: Thank you.

16 (Audience applause.)

17 MR. SIBLEY: I call on
18 Mr. Robert Bamberg. Mr. Bamberg, would you
19 like to speak?

20 MR. BAMBERG: I swore -- I
21 swore I wasn't going to have anything to
22 say tonight. And I've had eye surgery, so
23 that's the reason I'm wearing the shades.

1 I ain't scared to be seen. I want to point
2 out that for you visitors, you ought to be
3 able to detect from the people's attitude
4 here that this landfill is not appreciated
5 and not accepted. And I want to underline
6 that and say, "And never will be."

7 I also want to say that it's
8 easy for everybody in this room to look
9 around and see who's a visitor and who's
10 not. It's easy to pick out home folk from
11 visitors.

12 Now, I think I've been to all
13 these meetings. I think I've been to every
14 ADEM meeting that's been held. I've been
15 to every EPA meeting that's been held, and
16 I can't tell you how tired I am of
17 listening to employees of ADEM and EPA
18 explaining to us how to feel better about
19 being thrown under the bus.

20 Tonight is nothing. This little
21 announcement -- it's been in the mill for
22 years. It's just time to exercise the next
23 move. We all got thrown under the bus

1 years ago, and you visitors come and try
2 and make us feel better about it like --
3 like we've got something worth hearing.

4 Cynthia Maddox -- we can't even
5 get that determined as to whether our
6 visitors are here to listen to our
7 objections or answer our questions. And
8 the reason is because that ain't your job.
9 Your job is just to drive over here from
10 wherever that is -- Montgomery, let's
11 say -- put in two or three hours and listen
12 to this and sit here and just do the
13 paperwork and take notes -- take notes and
14 listen to folks who articulate poorly or
15 articulate in a great fashion.

16 But you don't understand -- who
17 is it said, "You don't understand what it's
18 like to live across the road" -- from a
19 dump, now. We're not talking about a
20 landfill. Don't -- don't -- don't come in
21 here and sell this deal of a landfill.
22 That's just a -- that's just a pretty way
23 of saying this is a dump.

1 And people have decided that one
2 of the best places in this country to put a
3 dump is right down here on these people,
4 whether they like it or not. Now, I would
5 just ask this question. When are you-all
6 going to favor us with another one of these
7 visits?

8 I got a call this evening about
9 four o'clock saying, "You heard about an
10 ADEM meeting?"

11 Hey, Mike, how are you?

12 MR. SMITH: I am well. How
13 are you?

14 MR. BAMBERG: I expect you
15 are well. Then I had gotten a notice. I
16 said, "No" -- I said, "No, I don't know
17 anything about it," and I said, "I don't
18 really feel good. I think I'm going to
19 miss this one." Well, I couldn't -- I
20 couldn't miss, and I wasn't going to say
21 anything. But I done said it, and you-all
22 are -- you-all go on back and report in,
23 and just understand these folks don't like

1 it.

2 Now, I've been clear, right? Or
3 maybe I hadn't. I ain't a liking it. I
4 ain't ever going to like it. I don't
5 appreciate it. I am offended. I have been
6 disrespected, and all these people have
7 too.

8 (Audience applause.)

9 MR. SIBLEY: Again, is there
10 anyone that has not signed up in the back
11 that would like to make a statement or
12 offer comments?

13 If you could state your name.

14 MR. McDANIELS: Kevin
15 McDaniels. I don't have a comment. I
16 would just like to say a prayer for the
17 citizens of Uniontown. I'd like to pray in
18 Jesus Christ's name that this dump does not
19 come to the city of Uniontown.

20 I will say the Lord's Prayer.
21 Our Father who art in heaven. Hallowed be
22 Thy name. Thy kingdom come. Thy will be
23 done on earth as it is in heaven. Give us

1 this day our daily bread and forgive us our
2 trespasses against us. Lead us not into
3 temptation, for Thine is the kingdom, and
4 the power, and the glory forever and ever.
5 Amen. We pray that ADEM does not allow
6 this plan to come to exist. Amen.

7 (Audience applause.)

8 MR. SIBLEY: Ma'am, if you
9 could state your name.

10 MS. JAMES: Yes, I know. My
11 name is Carlene James. I am a resident of
12 Uniontown, Alabama. A lot has been said,
13 and I started not to say anything because I
14 don't think any of it's going any place
15 anywhere.

16 But I want you to know from 1965
17 until now, I have lived in Uniontown. I
18 haven't lived in the state of Alabama. I
19 made a clear decision to come back home.
20 My parents worked hard to leave property so
21 I would have property to come back home
22 to.

23 I am back home now, and the

1 things that I had wished to do as far as
2 send investments to my family abroad, and
3 I'm here and I can't even raise a garden.

4 I have four lovely children, six
5 double lovely grandchildren, and they can't
6 even come here. They was brought up to
7 love Uniontown, Alabama. Their
8 grandparents were here, and they were
9 taught that always brought them home to
10 visit often, and they had a respect for
11 this place. Now they can't even come back
12 here because of the dump.

13 Can't raise a garden. Can't
14 breathe fresh air. Can't drink clean
15 water. So what's there to come back here
16 for?

17 And now you want to increase.
18 You're increasing because you don't give a
19 damn about who's out here. If you did and
20 had a heart, you would deny some of these
21 permits.

22 And I see the lawyer over there
23 going to sleep, but I hope you will wake up

1 and listen to what we got to say, because
2 we're not going away and we're not going to
3 go asleep.

4 We're here to speak. We're here
5 to stand and today, tomorrow, and forever.

6 (Audience applause.)

7 MR. GIPSON: Good
8 afternoon.

9 (Audience response.)

10 MR. GIPSON: My name is
11 William Gipson. I'm the president of
12 Blackbelt Citizens Fighting for Health and
13 Justice. Since there's not a -- I'd just
14 like to voice my opinion about some of the
15 things that's going on.

16 I live on County Road 21 about a
17 half a mile down the road from the
18 landfill. We got a problem. You guys --
19 everything got here. Nobody is happy about
20 what's going on. We're really having about
21 all these meetings that you-all come down
22 here and call us out for a meeting, and we
23 don't get no response. We don't get

1 nothing out of it.

2 So why is you people keep
3 putting it off? We are human beings, okay,
4 and we have rights, okay. Down in this
5 neighborhood is 100 percent black down here
6 around the landfill where they put the
7 landfill, pushed it up onto people's
8 houses, right in the yard. We don't like
9 that, okay. We are human beings. We -- I
10 know it's a racial thing. Our civil
11 rights -- we got civil rights, okay.

12 We got -- also it's about human
13 rights. We are humans, and we want justice
14 down here. We want some action. We don't
15 want you-all to come down here, write
16 something on a piece of paper, and then go
17 back to Montgomery and just laugh it off.
18 You probably throw the paper out the window
19 on the way back to Montgomery.

20 We don't know what we do -- it's
21 bad for this -- Uniontown, Alabama. We
22 live in a cesspool here. We got a cheese
23 plant on the north end. We got a -- you go

1 on the south end, you got the stockyard,
2 you got the fish plant. Then you go west,
3 you got the raw sewage over there. And you
4 go southwest, you got the landfill.

5 So we got -- we just caught up
6 in a trap here. The insects, mud on the
7 highway down there -- you can't leave home
8 when it's raining, slipping and sliding.
9 Your cars -- vehicles all full of white
10 mud. Nobody cares, okay.

11 We need somebody to look upon
12 other human beings. We're not animals.
13 Animals got rights. They spend a lot of
14 money on animal rights. They got all kind
15 of rights in here, but they forgot about
16 human rights. We are humans. We want to
17 be treated like humans. We don't want
18 to share this stuff down -- we got kids,
19 grandkids. Our ancestors worked so hard.
20 They got robbed when they purchased land in
21 the blackbelt area. They sold it to --
22 white folks sold it to my ancestors and
23 stuff because they know it was the poorest

1 land here. They couldn't raise no cotton
2 or raise nothing on it. You can't grow
3 nothing on a rock. Only the Good Lord can
4 grow stuff on a rock. He can grow trees on
5 a mountain top, but we can't.

6 So they sold it to our
7 ancestors, then they passed it down to us.
8 Now you-all put the landfill down there.
9 Probably it's down to zero. Nobody would
10 buy it. You can't sell it.

11 So what you -- we want you to do
12 is just respect us as a whole. When you go
13 back to Montgomery, we want some action,
14 okay. We've been begging and talking and
15 doing everything and meeting. It's time
16 for some action. If you-all can't help us,
17 just recommend us to somebody that can,
18 okay.

19 We don't have to go further. If
20 we have to just march on Washington or
21 anything, we ain't going to stop fighting
22 because we are human beings and we deserve
23 respect here in Uniontown.

1 And you talk about expansion.
2 Why don't you-all just clean up this mess?
3 Fix something before you add onto it.
4 Don't come bringing other stuff in and this
5 is not correct what you got over there.
6 Let's correct the issue. Let's treat the
7 people right.

8 We got a health issue. People's
9 sick. We need Medicaid cards. People down
10 here living under poverty. They can't even
11 afford to go to the doctor. They got
12 breathing problems. They can't hardly
13 breathe. All the dust, the coal ashes that
14 you-all say is not hazardous to your
15 health. But it's -- it done turned my
16 truck. I got a black truck, and it's white
17 on the top. If it took the paint off the
18 truck, what do you think it do to my lawn?

19 So let's be real about it. And
20 then before we start talking about
21 expansion and all this other stuff, let's
22 correct some of the things that need fixing
23 down there now before you bring all this in

1 here. All we asking for is some help,
2 okay.

3 So we don't want to keep running
4 up here to these meetings. And when you go
5 back, you know, you can send a card and
6 say, "Thank you for listening." But now
7 you say, "We can't answer no questions."
8 That's really bad. Like Ms. Murdock says,
9 "What's the purpose of us wasting our
10 breath talking if you can't answer no
11 questions?"

12 So I would just like to say
13 thank you, and may the Good Lord have a
14 blessing upon you.

15 (Audience applause.)

16 MR. SIBLEY: I'm going to
17 ask one more time, anyone that's not signed
18 up in the back that's not already spoken?

19 MR. JOHNSON: Good evening.

20 (Audience response.)

21 MR. JOHNSON: I feel --

22 COURT REPORTER: State your
23 name, please.

1 MR. JOHNSON: My name is
2 Robert James Johnson. I was born and
3 raised here. This is my home from the
4 older people that died out (microphone
5 disruption) but they lived a good life.
6 Seemed like something we ain't going to --
7 okay, that's better.

8 But anyway, we have feed lots
9 here. We have stockyards. We have people
10 selling birds, shipping them all across the
11 world. And those are cows, they be shipped
12 every which way. And we got a lot of stuff
13 going here, but seemed like you-all enjoy
14 writing. But I want you to ask yourself,
15 "How long will it take for one of these
16 here hamburger steaks to fall on my table,
17 one of my children get ahold to it, or my
18 wife, or somebody in my family get ahold to
19 it?" Because it's spreading. It just
20 ain't here. It hurts us and it hurts
21 you-all too.

22 The cows go every which way. A
23 lot of them come down and hunt deer. They

1 go back and get in their vehicle every
2 which way. So ask yourself, "How long will
3 it be when one of these fall on my table
4 and destroy my family?" Just think about
5 it. Good night.

6 (Audience applause.)

7 MR. SIBLEY: All right, the
8 public comment period will end at five
9 o'clock, Thursday, December 22nd, 2011.
10 Any other comments will be received at the
11 office of Environmental Management in
12 Montgomery by that time.

13 After consideration of all the
14 oral and written comments, the Department
15 will make a determination regarding the
16 proposed permit modification and prepare a
17 document responding to all relevant
18 comments received.

19 If you've not marked a
20 registration card today indicating you wish
21 to receive the Department's response to
22 comments, you should let us know in
23 writing. Or if you want to do it while

1 you're still here, fill out a card in the
2 back and give us to us.

3 Again, if you want to notify the
4 Department in writing that you want to
5 receive comments and you've not filled out
6 a green card, you can send a request to
7 Mr. Russell Kelly, Chief of the Permits and
8 Services Division. And comments may also
9 be e-mailed to the Department at
10 hearing.officer@adem.state.al.us.

11 In addition, the Department will
12 notify all persons who request a notice for
13 this final permit decision. We want to
14 thank you for your attendance and
15 participation this evening and this hearing
16 is adjourned. Thank you.

17 (The hearing concluded at 7:09 p.m.)

18 *****

19

20

21

22

23

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

STATE OF ALABAMA:
COUNTY OF MONTGOMERY

I hereby certify that the above proceedings were taken down by me and transcribed by me using computer-aided transcription and that the above is a true and accurate transcript of said proceedings taken down by me and transcribed by me.

I further certify that I am neither of kin nor of counsel to any of the parties nor in anywise financially interested in the outcome of this case.

I further certify that I am duly licensed by the Alabama Board of Court Reporting as a Certified Court Reporter as evidenced by the ACCR number following my name found below.

Victoria Castillo

VICTORIA CASTILLO, ACCR #17, 9/30/11
FREELANCE COURT REPORTER

	10:7	11:18	46:13	22:5;23:1,21;26:9;
#	3	accurate (2) 3:12;48:10	aggravate (1) 49:10	31:10;33:4;35:9;44:13;
#17 (1) 1:23	33 (2) 25:16;28:13	acreage (1) 3:23	aggravated (2) 49:11;50:22	47:19;51:16;55:8;56:7;
*	36736 (1) 1:13	acres (12) 4:2,2;10:11,11,16;	ago (1) 53:1	58:6;63:15;65:6
***** (1) 66:18	4	36:6;38:4;40:13,13;	agree (1) 22:13	applicable (1) 11:2
1	4:30 (1) 23:11	41:13,14,16	ahead (1) 3:5	applicant (3) 12:22;13:5;17:16
1 (1) 10:9	404 (1) 29:16	across (6) 19:5,14;22:11;34:16;	ahold (2) 64:17,18	APPLICATION (10) 1:3;5:6,12;10:2,21;
1,100 (3) 38:4;40:13,13	425.33 (3) 4:2;10:11;41:14	53:18;64:10	ain't (7) 52:1;53:8;55:3,4;	11:11,18;12:7;13:11,22
100 (2) 1:12;59:5	5	action (3) 59:14;61:13,16	actions (1) 18:3	appreciate (4) 3:17;4:12;39:15;55:5
110 (1) 22:14	53-03 (3) 1:5;3:21;9:22	actions (1) 18:3	actually (1) 27:21	appreciated (2) 45:18;52:4
1400 (1) 5:10	6	add (1) 62:3	add (1) 62:3	approval (2) 11:23;29:2
15 (2) 1:17;23:9	6 (1) 10:8	addition (4) 4:7,18;7:15;66:11	ALABAMA (21) 1:1,13;3:6;9:19;10:1,	approximately (1) 9:11
16 (2) 28:13;29:9	6:02 (2) 1:18;3:1	address (2) 6:9;40:10	5:18;23;28:12;29:18,19;	area (10) 10:11,12,17,23;13:20;
17 (1) 10:8	7	addressed (1) 7:7	30:1;32:7,23;42:15;	27:17;29:3;41:13;43:3;
1965 (1) 56:16	7:09 (1) 66:17	ADEM (25) 11:23;13:21;17:13,19;	43:16;49:22;51:12;	60:21
2	9	19:18;21:10,15,21,23;	56:12,18;57:7;59:21	arm (1) 29:6
2,400 (1) 4:21	976.97 (2) 10:16;41:16	26:22;27:16;28:2,4,5;	allegedly (1) 36:15	around (8) 14:22;16:5;24:23;
20 (2) 17:20;21:13	9th (1) 4:17	31:12;32:22;38:11;42:6;	allow (1) 56:5	25:2,5;48:22;52:9;59:6
2011 (4) 1:17;4:17;7:20;65:9	A	48:3;49:19;51:4;52:14,	allowed (3) 27:17;28:8;30:14	Arrowhead (8) 4:1;9:22;10:4,6,15,19;
2016 (1) 11:8	able (8) 17:2;20:2;21:2;25:23;	17:54;10;56:5	always (1) 57:9	17:7;41:15
20-odd (1) 29:11	abroad (1) 57:2	ADEM's (2) 12:3;28:11	Amen (2) 56:5,6	art (1) 55:21
21 (3) 10:7;22:11;58:16	absolutely (6) 27:18;29:20;30:4,8,	adjoined (1) 66:16	America (2) 28:15,17	articulate (2) 53:14,15
22 (2) 4:20;10:7	absurd (1) 30:10	administrative (1) 12:4	American (1) 27:9	artifact (1) 32:8
22nd (2) 7:20;65:9	accept (1) 19:16	adults (1) 24:8	among (1) 40:19	artifacts (1) 32:4
25 (1) 22:19	acceptance (1) 13:21	advanced (1) 4:23	amount (1) 28:7	ash (8) 18:12,18;19:17,23;
256.15 (2) 10:11;41:13	accepted (1) 52:5	advised (1) 24:13	ancestor (1) 32:9	21:9;28:5;30:3;31:7
256.151 (1) 4:1	accommodate (1) 25:13	advocates (1) 19:1	ancestors (5) 27:13;47:1;60:19,22;	ashes (3) 26:3,4;62:13
26 (1) 11:8	accordance (1)	affect (2) 24:23;25:2	61:7	asleep (1) 58:3
27 (1) 10:7		affecting (1) 31:8	animal (1) 60:14	Associates (5) 3:22;8:17;9:23;17:1;
27th (1) 36:13		afford (1) 62:11	animals (2) 60:12,13	32:19
28 (1)		afternoon (1) 58:8	announce (1) 8:8	assume (1) 43:16
		Again (10) 6:10;12:16;20:16;	announcement (2) 24:19;52:21	assurance (1) 30:12
		38:8;40:4;41:1;44:14;	anymore (1) 47:16	assure (1) 6:12
		48:7;55:9;66:3	appalling (2) 27:19;30:5	Atlanta (1) 21:7
		against (1) 56:2	appearances (1) 8:13	attendance (2) 3:18;66:14
		agency (5) 18:2;19:16;45:23,23;	applause (15)	attention (1) 36:10
				attitude (1) 52:3

attorney (1) 42:9	3:16;9:15,18;12:21	20:1;26:2;28:1;46:20;	cater (1) 18:5	59:10,11
Audience (30) 14:18;16:15;22:5; 23:1,15,21;24:4;25:15; 26:9,15;31:10;33:4,8; 35:5,8,9,15,20;40:2; 44:13;47:11,19;51:16; 55:8;56:7;58:6,9;63:15, 20;65:6	behind (3) 9:12;16:11;33:6	57:6,9	caught (1) 60:5	clarify (1) 6:19
AUDITORIUM (1) 1:11	beings (4) 59:3,9;60:12;61:22	build (1) 18:21	CCR (1) 1:23	classify (1) 18:12
authority (1) 31:15	belonged (2) 34:20,20	BUILDING (1) 1:10	cell (3) 36:9;38:3;40:16	clean (2) 57:14;62:2
available (3) 5:8,13;19:20	best (1) 54:2	bulldozed (1) 32:3	cells (4) 28:20;41:18;46:7,9	clear (6) 16:1;17:12;21:15; 37:7;55:2;56:19
average (1) 10:18	better (5) 6:20;21:6;52:18;53:2; 64:7	BURKE (1) 25:16	cemetery (4) 15:11,13,16,19	clearance (1) 36:4
aware (1) 35:17	bill (1) 20:4	Burkes (5) 22:7;23:23;24:2,5,6	Certainly (3) 31:8;46:9;49:19	clearly (1) 31:6
away (1) 58:2	birds (2) 25:4;64:10	bus (2) 52:19,23	certification (1) 5:3	close (3) 4:9;8:2;50:12
awful (1) 45:12	black (5) 25:21;34:23;47:9; 59:5;62:16	business (1) 50:5	cesspool (1) 59:22	closing (1) 17:12
B	Blackbelt (3) 16:18;58:12;60:21	buy (1) 61:10	chance (1) 21:23	clothes (1) 34:13
	blacks (1) 34:22	buzzards (1) 21:4	change (3) 12:1;13:18,20	cloud (1) 20:23
	blanket (1) 31:14	C	changed (2) 21:5;28:12	coal (10) 18:12,18,22;19:17,23; 21:9;28:5;30:3;31:7; 62:13
	bless (1) 26:8	Calhoun (4) 26:11;33:6,7;35:6	changing (1) 13:14	codes (1) 12:4
	blessing (1) 63:14	call (7) 12:20;16:10;22:6; 23:11;51:17;54:8;58:22	check (1) 17:13	coincidence (1) 24:18
back (24) 5:21;9:2;31:12;32:18; 36:8,10;44:11,16;45:15, 16;54:22;55:10;56:19, 21,23;57:11,15;59:17, 19;61:13;63:5,18;65:1; 66:2	blight (1) 27:16	called (1) 29:16	Cheek (5) 12:21,23;13:1;14:7,23	Coliseum (1) 5:10
backward (1) 29:13	board (2) 46:16,18	calm (1) 40:6	cheese (1) 59:22	collection (2) 11:12;13:13
bad (2) 59:21;63:8	bone (1) 32:9	came (2) 24:20;43:17	Chester (3) 16:11;22:6,10	coming (3) 38:12;39:18;46:6
Bamberg (4) 51:18,18,20;54:14	born (1) 64:2	can (23) 10:23;13:10;15:2,5,5; 30:21;31:3;33:15,15; 38:7;40:10,18;41:7,21; 42:20;44:20;47:13;48:9; 61:3,4,17;63:5;66:6	Chief (1) 66:7	comment (8) 4:10;7:5;8:3;12:7,20; 48:9;55:15;65:8
bankruptcy (3) 17:2,14;30:10	bottom (1) 51:9	cancer (1) 24:11	child (2) 34:21,22	commenter (1) 12:13
Barbara (3) 16:10,17;26:10	Boulevard (1) 5:11	capacity (1) 16:20	children (5) 24:7;35:1;48:21;57:4; 64:17	comments (31) 4:9,11;5:23;6:7,7,12; 7:2,8,10,16;8:13;9:10; 12:10;38:8,16,18;39:11, 14;41:8;43:3;44:7,17, 19;45:19;55:12;65:10, 14,18,22;66:5,8
Based (1) 10:20	boundaries (2) 13:18;41:15	card (6) 5:19;6:1;63:5;65:20; 66:1,6	Chief (1) 66:7	commission (2) 15:8;32:7
beaches (1) 26:5	boundary (1) 10:15	cards (2) 8:22;62:9	child (2) 34:21,22	commissioners (1) 33:21
bear (1) 31:1	box (1) 40:20	care (4) 19:4,5,13;33:13	Christmas (1) 20:21	committee (1) 18:19
beautiful (1) 34:10	brains (1) 31:8	cares (1) 60:10	Christ's (1) 55:18	common (1) 30:23
becomes (1) 21:15	bread (1) 56:1	caring (1) 22:2	churches (2) 16:5;27:15	communication (1) 24:16
beforehand (1) 24:19	breath (1) 63:10	Carlene (1) 56:11	circulated (2) 35:19,22	communities (3) 17:23;21:19;25:22
begging (1) 61:14	breathe (3) 34:14;57:14;62:13	carry (1) 46:20	circumstances (1) 41:7	community (6) 24:16;25:1;33:23; 34:7,8;38:13
beginning (2) 19:3;33:14	breathing (2) 34:15;62:12	cars (1) 60:9	citizen (1) 24:7	
begins (1) 3:1	bringing (1) 62:4	Castillo (1) 1:23	Citizens (4) 16:18;35:14;55:17; 58:12	
behalf (4)	brought (6)		city (2) 45:9;55:19	
			civil (2)	

<p>Company (4) 18:23;36:17,20;37:10 compared (1) 21:17 compiled (1) 7:6 complete (2) 7:7,22 completed (1) 5:18 complex (1) 6:3 compliance (1) 11:2 composite (1) 11:9 concerned (1) 24:7 concerning (1) 12:11 concerns (1) 15:23 concluded (1) 66:17 condescending (1) 37:20 conditions (2) 11:7;14:1 conduct (2) 11:13,15 conscience (1) 32:17 consider (4) 4:8;7:3;12:10;17:22 considerable (1) 6:3 consideration (4) 7:11;8:6;9:12;65:13 considered (2) 6:13;39:12 considering (1) 20:7 consistency (1) 13:23 consistently (1) 17:22 construct (1) 11:9 constructed (1) 11:1 containing (1) 6:2 continue (3) 11:13,14;27:2 continues (1) 19:23 controls (1) 13:12 cooperated (3) 28:2,4,5 copy (3) 5:2,5;36:21 core (2)</p>	<p>29:7,14 corporations (2) 18:6;21:18 correction (1) 51:11 cotton (1) 61:1 counties (1) 25:3 country (4) 27:12;34:11,12;54:2 County (13) 3:22;8:17;9:23;10:5,8, 9;16:21;17:1;19:2;20:1; 22:10;27:20;58:16 court (2) 15:2;63:22 cousins (1) 47:2 cover (1) 11:20 cows (2) 64:11,22 CR (2) 33:5;35:10 crayon (1) 40:20 created (1) 46:11 creditors (1) 17:3 crisis (1) 17:12 current (2) 13:23;31:2 currently (2) 10:18;13:14 Cynthia (1) 53:4</p>	<p>54:1 decision (8) 3:14;6:14;8:9;12:11, 15;23:18;56:19;66:13 declared (1) 30:10 deer (1) 64:23 defaulted (3) 30:21;31:16,17 delight (1) 18:6 denied (1) 36:16 Denmark (1) 49:17 deny (4) 16:19;17:21;22:3; 57:20 DEPARTMENT (28) 1:1;3:6,17;4:8,11,18; 5:9,21;6:18;7:3,7;8:2,7, 16;9:16,19;10:1,21; 12:8;42:6,14,15;43:16; 46:14;65:14;66:4,9,11 Department's (6) 3:13;5:14,23;6:19;8:4; 65:21 deposed (1) 36:23 deposition (2) 36:22;37:10 descendents (1) 32:11 described (1) 11:10 deserve (1) 61:22 designated (2) 3:8;32:6 destroy (1) 65:4 detect (1) 52:3 determination (2) 10:22;65:15 determined (1) 53:5 develop (1) 6:20 developed (1) 3:13 developer (2) 50:3,6 died (1) 64:4 different (2) 29:15;31:18 direct (1) 4:19 Director (1) 3:16 disaster (1)</p>	<p>19:3 discouraged (1) 37:1 discouraging (2) 27:1,2 discuss (3) 32:19;46:15;47:17 discussion (1) 47:21 disgrace (1) 47:6 disgusting (1) 27:18 disposal (8) 3:23;10:3,10,12,23; 11:3;13:18;41:13 disrespected (1) 55:6 disruption (3) 15:10,12;64:5 distance (1) 45:11 disturbing (1) 31:9 Division (1) 66:8 doctor (1) 62:11 document (1) 65:17 documents (1) 13:22 done (11) 20:9;23:18;28:23; 29:1,17;32:22;39:15; 47:7;54:21;55:23;62:15 dotted (1) 46:17 double (1) 57:5 doubled (1) 28:9 down (22) 26:2,7;32:3;37:7;40:7; 43:17;48:18;54:3;58:17, 21;59:4,5,14,15;60:7,18; 61:7,8,9;62:9,23;64:23 drift (1) 31:7 drink (1) 57:14 drive (1) 53:9 due (1) 32:11 dump (16) 19:5;20:8;21:10,18; 30:4;34:10,16;35:2; 45:10;46:1,6;53:19,23; 54:3;55:18;57:12 dumped (2) 25:18;26:7 dumping (1)</p>	<p>20:15 dump's (1) 45:13 during (2) 7:18;45:13 dust (2) 31:7;62:13</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">E</p> <hr/> <p>earlier (1) 36:11 ears (1) 27:5 earth (1) 55:23 easel (1) 46:4 east (1) 10:8 easy (3) 48:21;52:8,10 eat (1) 24:13 eight (1) 32:5 elected (3) 8:18;14:7,8 electronic (1) 4:22 eleven-plus (1) 36:5 else (7) 44:11,15,22;47:14; 49:1,8;50:12 e-mailed (1) 66:9 embarrassed (1) 18:16 employ (1) 48:20 employees (2) 18:9;52:17 end (4) 28:18;59:23;60:1;65:8 endure (2) 20:12;21:4 engineer (1) 13:1 engineering (2) 13:3,6 engineers (2) 29:7,15 enjoy (3) 20:21;21:2;64:13 enjoyment (1) 27:10 enormous (1) 46:10 enough (1) 24:15 ensure (1) 42:7</p>
	D			
	<p>daily (3) 10:18;13:21;56:1 damn (1) 57:19 data (1) 6:4 date (2) 4:14;15:18 dated (1) 36:13 day (4) 22:12;24:10;28:8;56:1 DC (1) 21:8 deaf (1) 27:4 deal (1) 53:21 DECEMBER (3) 1:17;7:20;65:9 decided (1)</p>			

<p>ensuring (1) 3:11</p> <p>entered (1) 5:4</p> <p>entertain (2) 43:18;44:2</p> <p>entire (1) 37:18</p> <p>entities (1) 42:17</p> <p>environment (1) 11:5</p> <p>ENVIRONMENTAL (13) 1:1;3:7;5:9;8:8,16; 9:16,19;10:2;13:12; 18:1;42:16;43:17;65:11</p> <p>environmentally (1) 18:11</p> <p>EPA (3) 26:21;52:15,17</p> <p>estate (2) 50:3,6</p> <p>Esther (1) 26:11</p> <p>evaluation (1) 3:14</p> <p>Evans (5) 16:11,11,13,16,17</p> <p>even (14) 18:5;24:7;25:2,5;26:1; 34:13;36:19;50:4,16; 53:4;57:3,6,11;62:10</p> <p>evening (12) 3:3;9:17;12:23;14:16; 16:13;24:3;26:13;33:7; 35:13;54:8;63:19;66:15</p> <p>event (1) 17:11</p> <p>everybody (8) 14:17;16:14;20:2; 23:12;24:3;25:2;33:10; 52:8</p> <p>everyone (1) 26:14</p> <p>exactly (1) 50:8</p> <p>exercise (1) 52:22</p> <p>exist (1) 56:6</p> <p>existed (1) 37:11</p> <p>expand (7) 16:20;29:2;30:4,9,19; 31:3;36:5</p> <p>expanding (2) 20:7;38:2</p> <p>expands (2) 10:10;41:12</p> <p>expansion (9) 10:13,23;28:6,19; 31:15,19;40:12;62:1,21</p> <p>expect (1)</p>	<p>54:14</p> <p>expecting (1) 23:9</p> <p>expiration (1) 11:8</p> <p>explain (1) 47:8</p> <p>explaining (1) 52:18</p> <p>explosive (1) 11:15</p> <p>express (1) 50:18</p> <p>eye (1) 51:22</p> <p>eyes (1) 33:17</p> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <p>face (3) 15:1;37:4,5</p> <p>facility (10) 4:1;10:3,6,14;11:17; 12:1;13:6,9;14:3;41:14</p> <p>fact (3) 28:10;37:16;45:19</p> <p>factors (1) 6:13</p> <p>factual (1) 6:8</p> <p>failed (2) 17:13,22</p> <p>fair (4) 22:15;23:13,14,17</p> <p>fall (2) 64:16;65:3</p> <p>falls (1) 27:4</p> <p>familiar (1) 33:2</p> <p>families (1) 20:19</p> <p>family (5) 20:22;51:2;57:2; 64:18;65:4</p> <p>far (1) 57:1</p> <p>fashion (1) 53:15</p> <p>Father (1) 55:21</p> <p>favor (1) 54:6</p> <p>federal (2) 11:3;30:11</p> <p>feed (1) 64:8</p> <p>feel (7) 27:1,4;50:23;52:18; 53:2;54:18;63:21</p> <p>few (2) 9:8;13:16</p>	<p>fight (1) 22:22</p> <p>Fighting (5) 16:18;20:18,19;58:12; 61:21</p> <p>figures (1) 10:13</p> <p>Fikes (7) 16:12;22:7,8,9,10; 23:2,16</p> <p>filed (1) 8:22</p> <p>fill (2) 6:1;66:1</p> <p>filled (1) 66:5</p> <p>final (5) 6:14;7:3;11:20;12:11; 66:13</p> <p>financial (5) 17:9;30:12,15;31:2; 36:18</p> <p>financially (1) 17:11</p> <p>Find (2) 39:10;46:8</p> <p>fine (2) 35:12;51:7</p> <p>finish (2) 42:20,20</p> <p>firm (3) 13:3;19:18;22:13</p> <p>First (4) 8:15;12:20;16:22;46:6</p> <p>fish (1) 60:2</p> <p>five (4) 7:19;9:11;50:10;65:8</p> <p>Fix (1) 62:3</p> <p>fixing (1) 62:22</p> <p>foist (1) 30:2</p> <p>folk (1) 52:10</p> <p>folks (5) 20:10;23:3;53:14; 54:23;60:22</p> <p>following (1) 11:7</p> <p>follows (1) 8:15</p> <p>force (1) 18:15</p> <p>forced (1) 17:3</p> <p>forces (1) 21:10</p> <p>forever (2) 56:4;58:5</p> <p>forgive (1) 56:1</p>	<p>forgot (1) 60:15</p> <p>form (2) 7:5;44:20</p> <p>formally (2) 38:8;39:11</p> <p>format (1) 48:8</p> <p>forth (1) 36:2</p> <p>forum (1) 6:23</p> <p>forward (2) 14:5,15</p> <p>four (4) 34:6;45:11;54:9;57:4</p> <p>fox (1) 19:12</p> <p>fresh (2) 26:5;57:14</p> <p>friends (1) 27:15</p> <p>friendship (1) 21:17</p> <p>FRONT (2) 1:12;10:14</p> <p>full (4) 8:6;18:15;45:17;60:9</p> <p>funded (1) 51:12</p> <p>further (1) 61:19</p> <p>future (1) 25:7</p> <p style="text-align: center;">G</p> <p>garbage (1) 28:17</p> <p>garden (3) 25:5;57:3,13</p> <p>gas (1) 11:15</p> <p>general (1) 13:10</p> <p>gentleman (1) 50:22</p> <p>gentlemen (6) 14:20;32:14,15;35:14; 36:8;49:20</p> <p>gets (3) 19:16;26:23;27:2</p> <p>GIPSON (3) 58:7,10,11</p> <p>given (3) 7:11;36:14,21</p> <p>giving (3) 6:15;8:6,14</p> <p>glad (1) 50:7</p> <p>glory (1) 56:4</p> <p>God (1)</p>	<p>26:8</p> <p>goes (1) 45:10</p> <p>Good (24) 3:3;9:17;12:23;14:16; 15:4;16:13;24:3;26:13; 33:7,11;34:14;35:13; 43:13;48:12,13;49:4,5; 54:18;58:7;61:3;63:13, 19;64:5;65:5</p> <p>goods (1) 20:4</p> <p>grandchildren (1) 57:5</p> <p>grandkids (1) 60:19</p> <p>grandparents (1) 57:8</p> <p>grant (3) 25:11;37:13,14</p> <p>granted (1) 17:17</p> <p>grants (1) 37:14</p> <p>graves (1) 32:3</p> <p>Gray (1) 45:7</p> <p>great (1) 53:15</p> <p>greater (1) 31:4</p> <p>greedily (1) 19:16</p> <p>green (1) 66:6</p> <p>ground (1) 20:15</p> <p>groundwater (1) 11:13</p> <p>group (1) 21:7</p> <p>grow (3) 61:2,4,4</p> <p>guarantee (1) 23:4</p> <p>guess (4) 26:18;45:23;49:23; 51:13</p> <p>guy (1) 22:21</p> <p>guys (3) 36:4,15;58:18</p> <p style="text-align: center;">H</p> <p>half (1) 58:17</p> <p>Hallowed (1) 55:21</p> <p>hamburger (1) 64:16</p> <p>handwritten (1)</p>
---	---	---	--	--

6:7 hang (1) 34:13 happen (1) 29:4 happened (1) 29:7 happens (1) 33:16 happiness (1) 27:10 happy (1) 58:19 Harbin (1) 13:2 hard (2) 56:20;60:19 hardly (1) 62:12 harm (1) 29:23 hazardous (1) 62:14 head (1) 17:23 heads (1) 33:1 health (8) 11:5;16:18;19:6;20:5, 6;58:12;62:8,15 hear (5) 15:5;40:10;43:19; 44:2;48:14 heard (5) 8:21;24:19;46:6; 49:15;54:9 HEARING (37) 1:3;3:1,6,9,10,11,12, 19,19;4:3,15,19;5:15; 6:9,10,18;7:12,14,18,21, 22;8:1,7,12;12:5,17; 14:5;20:11;26:19,20; 43:23;48:8,12,13;53:3; 66:15,17 hearingofficer@ademstatealus (1) 66:10 heart (2) 24:10;57:20 heaven (2) 55:21,23 held (3) 35:17;52:14,15 help (4) 6:12;41:4;61:16;63:1 helped (1) 20:3 hen (1) 19:12 Hey (1) 54:11 highway (1) 60:7 hire (1)	19:17 historic (1) 32:6 Historical (1) 32:7 Hodges (1) 13:2 Hold (3) 14:23;40:9;42:3 holidays (1) 20:22 home (10) 33:12;45:14;48:21; 52:10;56:19,21,23;57:9; 60:7;64:3 hope (2) 46:12;57:23 hopefully (1) 41:3 hopeless (1) 51:14 horrific (1) 27:18 hours (1) 53:11 House (3) 18:10;19:12;45:17 household (1) 18:13 houses (2) 16:4;59:8 huge (1) 20:23 human (9) 21:22;27:6,7;59:3,9, 12;60:12,16;61:22 humans (3) 59:13;60:16,17 hundred (1) 36:6 hunt (1) 64:23 hurts (2) 64:20,20	including (2) 7:23;11:11 Incorporated (1) 13:3 incorporating (1) 38:3 incorrect (1) 51:10 increase (3) 3:22;28:7;57:17 increasing (1) 57:18 indicating (1) 65:20 individual (1) 20:13 individuals (3) 4:20,21,22 informants (1) 38:12 information (3) 30:15;36:14;46:19 infuriates (1) 28:18 inherit (1) 34:17 inherited (1) 47:5 initially (1) 29:6 input (1) 12:9 insects (1) 60:6 inspection (2) 5:8;8:4 insult (3) 32:12,12,13 insurance (1) 36:18 integral (1) 42:17 integrity (1) 11:20 interest (2) 9:5;42:18 into (5) 5:4;12:9;20:1;39:14; 56:2 investments (1) 57:2 involved (2) 13:5;50:4 irrespective (1) 40:19 issuance (1) 12:12 issue (5) 18:15;31:15;51:5; 62:6,8 issued (2) 29:9,18	J JAMES (3) 56:10,11;64:2 Jesus (1) 55:18 job (2) 53:8,9 JOHNSON (4) 63:19,21;64:1,2 Journal (1) 23:6 juicy (1) 24:12 jurisdictional (3) 28:21;29:10,11 Justice (5) 16:19;20:17;27:20; 58:13;59:13 justification (1) 30:8 justify (1) 31:21	15,19;15:8,11,19;16:4,6, 7,21,22;17:4,6,16,21; 18:23;19:2,18;20:1; 21:10,11;22:11;24:10; 25:9;26:19;29:5;31:17; 41:15;42:10;50:4;52:4; 53:20,21;58:18;59:6,7; 60:4;61:8 last (2) 13:16;18:11 later (1) 33:15 laugh (1) 59:17 law (1) 42:9 lawn (1) 62:18 laws (1) 18:7 lawyer (2) 30:23;57:22 leachate (3) 11:11;13:13;45:16 leachates (1) 45:17 Lead (1) 56:2 leaders (1) 33:22 least (1) 19:20 leave (4) 34:21,23;56:20;60:7 LeFleur (1) 3:17 legal (1) 30:8 legally (2) 29:1;30:19 legislative (1) 18:19 legitimate (5) 36:17,19,20;37:11,12 Lengthy (1) 6:1 letter (1) 36:12 liabilities (1) 31:5 liberty (6) 27:9;42:11;45:20; 46:8,14;47:8 licenses (1) 51:6 life (5) 11:21;13:19;27:9; 49:16;64:5 liking (1) 55:3 limit (1) 9:10 limited (1)
			K Keep (8) 9:7;14:21;15:21; 25:17;44:17;48:20;59:2; 63:3 Kelly (2) 18:17;66:7 Kevin (1) 55:14 kids (1) 60:18 kind (1) 60:14 kingdom (2) 55:22;56:3 Kingston (1) 27:8 Kitty (1) 45:7 knew (1) 36:16 knowledge (1) 29:5 known (3) 4:13;17:20;38:1	
	I idea (2) 17:9;30:1 III (1) 17:7 imagine (1) 46:18 impact (3) 17:22;28:20;29:17 impacts (1) 22:12 important (1) 7:9 included (2) 7:13,20 includes (1) 11:6		L lady (2) 24:9;50:18 Lance (1) 3:16 land (8) 19:7,10,15;20:18; 34:17;47:4;60:20;61:1 LANDFILL (42) 1:5;4:1;9:22;10:4,6,	

3:11 limits (1) 45:9 line (1) 51:9 liner (2) 11:10;13:12 lines (1) 46:17 liquidating (1) 17:5 list (1) 5:4 listen (7) 33:15,19,20;53:6,11, 14;58:1 listening (2) 52:17;63:6 little (5) 21:16;24:20;28:16; 34:3;52:20 live (15) 19:14;21:14;22:16,17; 24:8,23;27:12,12,14; 29:22;34:16;45:9;53:18; 58:16;59:22 lived (4) 24:9;56:17,18;64:5 lives (3) 21:1,5;23:12 living (4) 19:4;21:3;51:1;62:10 LLC (5) 3:22;8:18;9:23;17:1,7 lobbied (1) 18:12 lobbying (1) 18:9 lobbyists (1) 18:22 locally (2) 35:18,22 located (3) 10:4,7;32:5 LONG (14) 45:3,7,8;47:12,15,20; 48:5,11;49:3,9,13;50:14; 64:15;65:2 longer (1) 17:16 look (7) 14:5;31:13;33:11; 40:18;50:8;52:8;60:11 looking (1) 50:7 looks (1) 9:9 Lord (2) 61:3;63:13 Lord's (1) 55:20 lost (2) 19:15;21:1	lot (6) 45:12;50:14;56:12; 60:13;64:12,23 lots (1) 64:8 love (5) 20:9;34:11,12,15;57:7 loved (1) 20:22 lovely (2) 57:4,5 Lovett (5) 9:15,17,18;41:11;43:1	Matt (2) 12:21;13:1 matter (1) 28:10 matters (1) 32:20 Matthews (1) 37:9 maximum (1) 10:18 may (13) 3:13;5:17;6:6,17;7:5, 16;20:5;29:12;30:22; 48:18,19;63:13;66:8 Maybe (3) 31:6;40:4;55:3 McDANIELS (2) 55:14,15 mean (10) 21:16;23:17,19;33:13; 34:2,11,13;35:2;40:18; 41:22 means (4) 22:1,2;42:16;51:13 measured (1) 45:11 Medicaid (1) 62:9 meeting (7) 35:17;36:10;52:14,15; 54:10;58:22;61:15 meetings (3) 52:13;58:21;63:4 member (1) 16:17 members (3) 6:11;8:20;48:2 men (1) 50:23 mention (1) 47:8 merit (1) 22:20 mess (3) 15:13;25:17;62:2 mic (1) 14:22 microphone (4) 9:5;15:10,12;64:4 might (1) 12:2 Mike (1) 54:11 mile (1) 58:17 miles (1) 45:11 mill (1) 52:21 mind (4) 9:7;14:21;15:22;44:17 minutes (2) 9:11;50:10	miscarriage (1) 27:19 misconceptions (1) 36:3 mismanaged (1) 31:23 miss (2) 54:19,20 MODIFICATION (31) 1:4;3:15,20;4:6;5:7, 13;7:4,8;10:10;12:1; 13:4,9,11,17,19;17:15, 18;38:21,23;39:9,19,20, 21,22;40:7,12,15,22; 41:10,12;65:16 modify (1) 10:3 money (9) 19:16;35:2,3,7;37:19, 19;49:23;51:14;60:14 monitoring (2) 11:13,15 Montgomery (9) 5:11;8:5;31:6;32:18; 53:10;59:17,19;61:13; 65:12 more (6) 29:16;34:2,3;36:6; 44:21;63:17 Most (3) 26:17;34:16,22 mountain (2) 46:10;61:5 move (3) 14:14;25:23;52:23 Mrs (5) 22:7;23:22;24:2,5; 25:16 much (2) 29:16;41:7 mud (2) 60:6,10 MUNICIPAL (2) 1:10;3:20 Murdock (1) 63:8 must (1) 29:6 myself (1) 29:8	10:5;24:9 need (16) 14:19;15:6,8,14,19; 16:6;19:17;24:20;25:12, 13;31:13;32:17;34:9; 60:11;62:9,22 needs (1) 31:12 neighborhood (1) 59:5 neighboring (1) 25:3 new (4) 17:6;25:13;29:3;30:17 Newberry-Tribble (1) 13:2 newly (1) 31:20 newspaper (2) 35:19,23 next (4) 16:12;22:7;24:1;52:22 nice (1) 50:23 night (1) 65:5 nobody (4) 33:13;58:19;60:10; 61:9 noncompliance (1) 12:3 north (2) 10:8;59:23 noted (1) 42:23 notes (2) 53:13,13 notice (12) 4:14,19;5:1,2,6,11; 12:14;23:8;36:1;46:3; 54:15;66:12 notified (2) 34:3,4 notify (2) 66:3,12 November (1) 4:17 numbers (1) 29:12
	M			O
	ma'am (2) 45:2;56:8 Maddox (34) 33:5,9;35:10,11,13,16, 21;38:10,18,22;39:3,7, 17;40:6,11;41:2,5,9,17; 42:1,5,12,13,19,21;43:5, 8,12,15;44:1,5,7,8;53:4 mail (3) 4:19,22;7:10 mailing (1) 5:4 maintain (2) 11:17,20 major (3) 13:4,8;23:18 makes (1) 30:22 making (3) 9:3;12:11;37:19 man (1) 50:1 manage (1) 21:11 managed (1) 17:5 MANAGEMENT (11) 1:2;3:7;8:8,16;9:16, 20;10:2;26:19;42:16; 43:17;65:11 Management's (1) 5:10 manner (1) 11:1 Many (5) 21:13;25:10;27:13; 46:9,10 map (1) 46:3 march (1) 61:20 Marion (2) 4:16;23:5 marked (1) 65:19 Mary (2) 23:23;26:17	N	name (18) 3:7;9:5,18;16:16;22:9, 19;24:2,5;26:16;45:6; 55:13,18,22;56:9,11; 58:10;63:23;64:1 national (1) 26:1 Naturally (1) 19:22 near (2)	objections (1) 53:7 objectivity (1) 18:3 obligations (2) 31:2,4 obtain (1) 11:23 occurred (1) 17:15 o'clock (3)

7:19;54:9;65:9 October (1) 13:7 off (4) 30:2;59:3,17;62:17 offended (1) 55:5 offer (3) 6:12;44:17;55:12 office (5) 5:10;22:22;36:19; 37:12;65:11 officer (3) 3:9,10;6:18 offices (1) 8:4 officials (5) 8:18;14:7,9;27:3,20 often (1) 57:10 older (1) 64:4 Once (2) 7:22;23:7 one (18) 13:6,10;14:20,23; 25:12,20;32:8,8;38:1; 41:22;44:21;54:1,6,19; 63:17;64:15,17;65:3 ones (2) 20:22;28:1 ongoing (1) 14:2 only (5) 22:18;28:12;33:14; 36:1;61:3 onto (3) 12:19;59:7;62:3 open (6) 5:15;6:23;8:3;33:17; 36:9;47:20 opened (1) 13:7 operate (1) 11:17 operated (2) 11:1;13:15 operates (1) 17:16 operating (1) 45:22 operation (2) 31:22;51:4 operations (1) 14:2 opinion (3) 39:19,20;58:14 opportunity (4) 4:4;6:11;7:1;12:6 oral (6) 4:5,7;5:16;7:13,15; 65:14 orally (1)	6:6 order (4) 3:4;8:13,21;51:8 orderly (1) 3:11 organization (1) 9:6 organizations (2) 4:20,21 original (2) 46:5;50:9 originally (2) 47:1;50:1 others (2) 9:12;21:2 otherwise (1) 12:2 ought (1) 52:2 ourselves (1) 26:21 out (24) 6:1;9:11;17:13;22:19; 24:10;25:23;34:13; 39:10;40:18;42:17; 45:10,15;46:8,11;50:19; 52:2,10;57:19;58:22; 59:1,18;64:4;66:1,5 outraged (1) 19:22 outside (1) 19:18 over (20) 18:3;20:16,16;21:1, 13;29:10;30:13,18; 31:20;33:1;46:3,15,20; 47:10;48:1;49:14;53:9; 57:22;60:3;62:5 Owen (3) 22:7;23:22;24:6 own (3) 25:17;27:11;29:4 owned (1) 47:2 owner (3) 16:23;17:6;31:17 owners (2) 17:14;21:10	participating (1) 12:17 participation (3) 3:18;9:21;66:15 pass (1) 45:14 passed (1) 61:7 past (2) 17:20;32:2 pay (3) 17:2;32:11;48:19 paying (1) 48:22 PCA (5) 17:17;30:16;36:16,17, 18 peace (1) 29:22 peaceful (1) 21:3 pears (2) 24:12,12 people (42) 9:8;18:12,14,21;19:4, 14,19,22;20:4,13,14,23; 21:12,16;22:1,3,19;23:9; 24:17,23;27:7;29:21; 30:17;32:19,22;33:19, 20,23;34:5,7;35:3;42:8; 46:1;51:7;54:1,3;55:6; 59:2;62:7,9;64:4,9 people's (3) 52:3;59:7;62:8 percent (2) 22:14;59:5 performance (1) 18:16 period (4) 4:10;8:3;11:22;65:8 PERMIT (46) 1:3,5;3:15,21;4:6;5:1, 6,7,12;6:14;7:4;8:9; 9:22;10:4;11:6,7,10,11, 19,21;12:3,8,12,21; 16:20;17:4,7,15,17,21; 20:9;22:4;28:6,11;29:8, 16,18;30:9,11,20;31:3, 15;37:16;38:21;65:16; 66:13 permits (4) 37:15;51:6;57:21;66:7 permitted (11) 3:23;10:10,14,19; 13:9,15,20;29:6;41:12, 14;43:2 permittee (10) 11:9,12,14,16,19,22; 17:1;19:9;30:12;31:16 permitting (1) 9:21 Perry (11) 3:21;8:17;9:23;10:5,9;	16:20,23;17:1;19:2; 20:1;30:16 person (2) 7:12;9:3 personal (2) 18:21;29:5 personally (2) 18:8;50:23 Persons (3) 6:15;8:14;66:12 phrase (2) 50:16,17 pick (1) 52:10 picked (1) 27:11 piece (1) 59:16 place (5) 4:15;32:10;34:10; 56:14;57:11 places (2) 25:19;54:2 plan (2) 26:20;56:6 plans (1) 13:4 plant (3) 25:5;59:23;60:2 please (6) 9:2;14:15;40:18;45:5; 49:9;63:23 plus (1) 40:13 PM (4) 1:18;3:1;7:19;66:17 podium (2) 9:4;45:5 point (4) 37:8;38:1;43:4;52:1 pointing (2) 49:20,21 points (1) 6:19 policies (2) 18:7,10 politics (2) 18:5;29:19 poor (1) 21:19 poorest (1) 60:23 poorly (1) 53:14 pose (4) 7:5;47:13,16;48:9 possible (1) 6:8 post-closure (1) 11:22 poster (1) 47:9 poverty (1)	62:10 Power (3) 18:23;23:3;56:4 powerful (2) 20:16;21:17 practically (1) 49:15 pray (4) 22:3;23:3;55:17;56:5 prayer (2) 55:16,20 precious (2) 34:17;35:2 preliminary (1) 10:22 prepare (1) 65:16 prepared (2) 13:4,10 present (6) 4:5;5:16,20;9:15;18:2; 44:19 presented (3) 6:6,21;7:12 Presently (1) 17:4 president (1) 58:11 pretty (2) 50:11;53:22 previous (1) 17:13 previously (3) 4:23;5:18;7:17 primary (1) 37:13 prior (1) 12:10 private (1) 48:6 probably (4) 30:18;51:2;59:18;61:9 problem (3) 39:8,23;58:18 problems (3) 20:5,6;62:12 proceed (1) 12:19 proceeding (1) 6:22 proceedings (3) 3:9;5:1,5 process (2) 9:21;12:9 professional (1) 13:1 profit (2) 22:2;37:17 properly (2) 11:16;21:11 properties (1) 27:11 property (6)
	P			
	paid (3) 48:17;51:7,8 paint (1) 62:17 paper (3) 23:6;59:16,18 paperwork (1) 53:13 parents (1) 56:20 part (3) 21:15;38:11;47:21			

28:22;29:12;46:23; 47:2;56:20,21	racism (1) 18:1	21:21	result (2) 12:2;20:5	10:7
proposal (1) 46:5	raining (1) 60:8	relocated (1) 32:10	resulting (1) 20:6	security (1) 21:2
proposals (1) 37:15	raise (4) 57:3,13;61:1,2	remain (4) 10:16,20;11:8;41:16	results (1) 19:8	seem (4) 19:13;23:13,13;45:21
proposed (15) 3:20;4:5;5:7,12;7:4; 8:9;10:9,12,23;11:6; 12:8;13:17;38:21;41:12; 65:16	raised (1) 64:3	remaining (1) 8:20	review (2) 7:3;10:20	Seemed (2) 64:6,13
protect (1) 20:10	rambling (1) 46:23	remark (2) 49:15,17	reviewed (1) 13:22	seems (3) 20:2;25:21;33:13
protective (1) 11:4	Range (1) 10:8	remember (2) 37:4,4	rich (1) 20:16	sell (4) 17:3;20:4;53:21;61:10
prove (1) 18:4	rate (1) 13:21	removed (2) 21:9;32:10	right (15) 14:20;15:7,21;19:4; 21:23;22:1,11;24:23; 39:2;50:19;54:3;55:2; 59:8;62:7;65:7	selling (1) 64:10
provide (3) 4:4;12:6,12	Rather (1) 7:1	renewal (1) 28:6	rights (9) 27:9;59:4,11,11,13; 60:13,14,15,16	Selma (3) 4:16;22:16,17
PUBLIC (20) 1:3;3:6;4:4,10;5:6,8, 16;6:11,17;8:3,12,21; 11:4;12:7,19;19:21; 20:11;45:22;51:5;65:8	rats (1) 21:4	repeat (1) 43:23	Road (8) 10:9;19:5,14;22:11; 45:9;53:18;58:16,17	selves (1) 20:18
publication (1) 5:3	raw (1) 60:3	repeated (1) 43:1	robbed (1) 60:20	semiannually (1) 11:14
published (1) 4:16	read (2) 40:4;41:1	report (1) 54:22	Robert (2) 51:18;64:2	send (3) 57:2;63:5;66:6
purchased (1) 60:20	real (3) 50:3,5;62:19	reporter (2) 15:2;63:22	robo- (1) 23:10	sense (2) 30:22,23
purpose (8) 4:3,15;8:11;12:5; 37:13;39:13;43:23;63:9	reality (1) 18:3	represent (2) 9:6;22:21	rock (2) 61:3,4	sent (2) 4:19;22:18
pursuit (1) 27:10	realize (3) 21:20;31:13;48:16	representative (3) 5:21;8:15,17	role (1) 3:10	September (2) 11:8;36:13
pushed (1) 59:7	really (8) 26:23;35:16;50:15,19, 21;54:18;58:20;63:8	representatives (3) 8:19;14:8;40:14	room (2) 10:14;52:8	seriously (1) 35:4
put (12) 22:15,22;23:20;25:20; 46:1;47:22;50:2,16; 53:11;54:2;59:6;61:8	reason (2) 51:23;53:8	representing (2) 42:9;46:13	roots (1) 27:14	serve (1) 45:21
putting (1) 59:3	receipt (2) 8:12;12:19	request (2) 66:6,12	rotten (2) 49:16,19	service (2) 10:17;13:20
Q	receive (4) 5:22;12:6;65:21;66:5	requested (3) 4:11,23;31:19	ruled (1) 18:4	Services (1) 66:8
quarterly (1) 19:20	received (6) 7:18;8:1;36:12;37:1; 65:10,18	requesting (1) 12:14	rules (1) 13:23	session (4) 7:1;15:23;18:11;44:18
question/answer (1) 44:18	recognize (1) 9:14	require (1) 30:11	running (1) 63:3	set (1) 29:3
quick (2) 14:20;15:7	recommend (1) 61:17	requirements (1) 11:4	rural (2) 21:3,19	several (1) 18:14
quite (2) 9:7;37:7	record (13) 3:12;5:5;7:14,21,23; 8:7;15:4;16:2;39:12,14; 41:23;48:10;49:2	resent (3) 20:14;45:19;47:3	Russell (2) 18:17;66:7	sewage (1) 60:3
quote (1) 32:16	regarding (2) 12:7;65:15	resident (3) 22:10;45:8;56:11	salaries (1) 51:8	shades (1) 51:23
R	register (1) 9:2	respect (5) 32:9,11;57:10;61:12, 23	same (3) 7:11;10:20;27:8	Shaffer (7) 23:23;26:11,12,13,16, 17;31:11
Rachael (1) 24:6	registered (3) 8:19;9:1,9	respond (2) 38:7;41:8	saw (2) 26:1;46:5	shameful (2) 29:20,20
racial (1) 59:10	registration (4) 5:19;6:1;8:22;65:20	responding (1) 65:17	saying (4) 15:3;41:18;53:23;54:9	Shane (2) 9:14,18
	regulations (1) 30:11	response (24) 5:23;7:8;12:13;14:11, 13,18;16:15;23:15;24:4; 25:15;26:15;33:8;35:5, 8,15,20;36:12;39:11; 40:2;47:11;58:9,23; 63:20;65:21	scared (1) 52:1	share (1) 60:18
	relationships (1) 18:21	responsibility (1) 21:22	Sections (1)	sharpest (1) 40:20
	relevant (2) 6:13;65:17	responsible (2) 17:11;32:16		Shawn (1) 3:7
	relieve (1)			shipped (1) 64:11
				shipping (1) 64:10
				shortly (1)

17:6 show (1) 23:20 shown (1) 10:13 SIBLEY (53) 3:3,8;12:18;14:6,12, 21;15:15,21;16:9;22:6; 23:22;26:10;33:5;35:10, 12;38:6,15,20;39:1,5,10; 40:3,9,23;41:3,6,20; 42:3,12,19,22;43:6,10, 14,22;44:4,6,10,14;45:4; 47:12;48:2,7,23;49:7,12; 50:11;51:15,17;55:9; 56:8;63:16;65:7 sick (2) 23:4;62:9 signed (5) 44:11,16,23;55:10; 63:17 simply (1) 21:14 single (1) 26:18 sit (1) 53:12 site (4) 5:14;13:14,19;14:1 sites (1) 32:6 sitting (1) 49:14 situation (3) 32:16;33:11;51:14 six (1) 57:4 sleep (1) 57:23 sliding (1) 60:8 slipping (1) 60:8 smart (1) 15:9 smells (1) 21:4 SMITH (1) 54:12 soil (1) 19:19 sold (5) 37:16;47:3;60:21,22; 61:6 Solid (4) 3:21;10:3;11:3;26:19 Somebody (5) 31:5;48:19;60:11; 61:17;64:18 someone (7) 24:18;30:9,20;31:20; 33:17,18;48:20 someone's (1)	50:7 sound (2) 18:11;19:11 south (1) 60:1 Southern (1) 18:22 southwest (1) 60:4 speak (8) 8:20;9:13;14:9,20; 44:12,23;51:19;58:4 speaking (1) 24:6 specific (1) 12:14 specifically (1) 37:8 spend (1) 60:13 spoken (3) 26:18;37:23;63:18 sponsored (1) 26:21 spreading (1) 64:19 staff (5) 6:19;18:21;21:12; 40:14;48:3 stand (2) 22:22;58:5 start (3) 31:23;46:23;62:20 started (3) 3:5;50:2;56:13 state (18) 9:5;11:3;18:2,7,9; 21:16;27:3;28:12;30:1; 42:7,14;45:5,23;51:12; 55:13;56:9,18;63:22 statement (5) 9:4,15;41:1;43:2; 55:11 statements (4) 5:17;6:2,5;7:17 states (6) 25:11,14,16;28:13,13, 14 status (2) 17:10;30:15 steaks (1) 64:16 step (5) 9:4;28:2;31:12;33:18, 18 still (2) 50:17;66:1 stockyard (1) 60:1 stockyards (1) 64:9 stop (3) 21:8;23:12;61:21	story (4) 31:18;36:15;37:23; 40:4 stream (1) 10:17 STREET (1) 1:12 strongly (1) 31:12 studies (1) 29:17 study (2) 28:19,23 stuff (9) 25:18;26:3,5;60:18, 23;61:4;62:4,21;64:12 subject (3) 3:19;6:9,16 submissions (1) 8:1 submit (1) 7:2 submitted (6) 4:9;6:4;7:10,16,17; 10:1 successful (1) 18:13 suggestion (1) 28:11 Summaries (1) 6:5 Sunny (1) 14:14 support (1) 51:2 supposed (5) 15:13,18;19:9;23:11; 32:5 sure (4) 15:5;16:1;29:13;50:23 surely (1) 19:8 surgery (1) 51:22 swore (2) 51:20,21 sworn (2) 36:22;37:9 system (5) 11:12,21;12:2;13:12; 49:21 systems (2) 11:18;13:13	24:9;53:19;61:14; 62:20;63:10 taught (1) 57:9 tax (1) 51:13 technical (2) 6:3;12:10 telling (4) 19:8,11;39:8;47:23 temptation (1) 56:3 Tennessee (3) 26:3;27:8;30:3 test (1) 19:19 testify (1) 8:23 testimony (9) 4:5,7;5:17,19;6:6,15; 7:13,15;8:14 testing (2) 19:7,10 therefore (1) 17:17 Thine (1) 56:3 thinking (2) 31:5;49:14 Thirty-three (1) 28:14 thought (1) 49:18 three (5) 34:6;41:18;46:7;50:9; 53:11 throats (1) 26:7 throughout (1) 11:21 throw (1) 59:18 thrown (2) 52:19,23 Thursday (2) 7:19;65:9 thus (1) 11:4 Thy (3) 55:22,22,22 Times (3) 4:16;11:16;46:10 Times- (1) 23:5 Times-Journal (2) 4:17;22:16 tiny (1) 24:13 tired (2) 23:4;52:16 today (4) 6:22;13:8;58:5;65:20 together (1)	50:3 told (6) 15:7;27:20;29:8,14; 40:12,14 tomorrow (1) 58:5 tonight (3) 45:19;51:22;52:20 tonight's (1) 12:5 tonnage (3) 13:21;28:7,8 took (1) 62:17 top (4) 32:12,12;61:5;62:17 town (5) 20:15;22:21;25:8,8; 28:16 Township (1) 10:8 toxins (1) 21:18 track (1) 30:13 traffic (1) 45:12 tranquility (1) 29:22 transcript (1) 7:23 trap (1) 60:6 treat (1) 62:6 treated (2) 32:9;60:17 trees (1) 61:4 trespasses (1) 56:2 tried (2) 20:17;34:4 truck (4) 45:16;62:16,16,18 trucks (1) 45:14 trustee (1) 17:5 try (5) 9:10;20:3;27:3;49:9; 53:1 trying (5) 29:23;30:4;36:5,8; 46:4 turned (2) 17:23;62:15 Tuskegee (1) 25:21 TV (1) 26:1 twisting (1) 29:6
		T		
		table (2) 64:16;65:3 talk (4) 27:3;32:18;45:21;62:1 talked (3) 32:1,2,4 talking (5)		

<p>two (5) 23:7;27:22;32:14; 34:6;53:11 two-thirds (2) 28:14,17 type (1) 23:7</p>	<p>1:23 visit (1) 57:10 visitor (1) 52:9 visitors (4) 52:2,11;53:1,6 visits (1) 54:7 voice (1) 58:14 volume (1) 10:18</p>	<p>57:15;58:20;63:9 wherever (1) 53:10 white (3) 60:9,22;62:16 whole (5) 25:22;31:22;34:7,8; 61:12 who's (4) 30:20;52:9,9;57:19 wife (1) 64:18 William (1) 58:11 Williams (8) 14:15,16,19;15:6,15, 17;16:3,10 window (1) 59:18 wish (4) 5:22;7:2;8:23;65:20 wished (1) 57:1 wishing (1) 5:16 within (3) 3:23;38:4;45:9 without (1) 48:22 witnessed (1) 18:8 work (2) 21:21;23:5 worked (2) 56:20;60:19 working (1) 18:14 world (2) 51:1;64:11 worse (1) 18:5 worth (1) 53:3 write (1) 59:15 writer (2) 37:14,14 writes (2) 37:14,15 writing (4) 6:4;64:14;65:23;66:4 written (10) 4:9;5:17;6:7;7:10,13, 16,17;8:1;12:13;65:14 wrong (5) 32:21,23;33:3,22;51:3 wrote (2) 37:6,20</p>	<p>yard (1) 59:8 year (1) 36:11 years (7) 13:16;17:20;18:4; 21:13;45:13;52:22;53:1 York (1) 25:13 You-all (22) 16:6;23:14,17,19; 26:17;27:6;30:14;36:22; 37:2;45:20;47:7;54:5, 21,22;58:21;59:15;61:8, 16;62:2,14;64:13,21</p>	
<p>U</p>	<p>W</p>		<p>Z</p>	
<p>unable (2) 18:17;35:23 uncommon (1) 18:20 under (7) 15:10;31:2;37:9;41:7; 52:19,23;62:10 underline (1) 52:5 undesirable (1) 45:12 unelected (1) 27:21 unfairness (1) 20:3 Unfortunately (2) 35:18,21 unhappy (2) 27:22;30:6 UNIONTOWN (28) 1:10,13;10:5;15:9; 16:6,8,23;20:14,23;21:3; 22:17;26:6,8;30:16; 31:7;34:1,9,10;35:4,14; 45:8;55:17,19;56:12,17; 57:7;59:21;61:23 up (24) 9:4;22:22;23:12,23; 24:20;25:18;31:1;32:14; 33:18,19;36:9;44:11,16, 23;47:20;50:9;55:10; 57:6,23;59:7;60:5;62:2; 63:4,18 upon (2) 60:11;63:14 used (1) 50:9 using (1) 46:9</p>	<p>wait (2) 33:15;40:6 wake (1) 57:23 wants (3) 25:8;26:4;49:22 Washington (2) 21:8;61:20 Waste (12) 3:21;10:3,17;11:3; 13:18;18:13;25:12;26:2, 19;28:19;29:3;48:17 waste-filling (1) 14:1 wasting (1) 63:9 watched (1) 21:12 watching (1) 19:12 water (5) 19:7,10,19;25:4;57:15 waterways (2) 28:21;29:10 way (13) 13:14,15;15:11;28:3; 37:2,6;45:15,15;53:22; 59:19;64:12,22;65:2 weak (2) 18:6,7 wearing (1) 51:23 Web (1) 5:14 weeks (1) 23:7 Welcome (2) 3:5;51:11 welcomes (1) 12:9 west (1) 60:2 wetlands (2) 28:21;29:11 what's (10) 6:20;18:5;21:23; 24:21;34:8;46:15;47:6;</p>	<p>Williams (8) 14:15,16,19;15:6,15, 17;16:3,10 window (1) 59:18 wish (4) 5:22;7:2;8:23;65:20 wished (1) 57:1 wishing (1) 5:16 within (3) 3:23;38:4;45:9 without (1) 48:22 witnessed (1) 18:8 work (2) 21:21;23:5 worked (2) 56:20;60:19 working (1) 18:14 world (2) 51:1;64:11 worse (1) 18:5 worth (1) 53:3 write (1) 59:15 writer (2) 37:14,14 writes (2) 37:14,15 writing (4) 6:4;64:14;65:23;66:4 written (10) 4:9;5:17;6:7;7:10,13, 16,17;8:1;12:13;65:14 wrong (5) 32:21,23;33:3,22;51:3 wrote (2) 37:6,20</p>	<p>zero (1) 61:9</p>	
<p>V</p>				
<p>value (1) 19:15 vehicle (1) 65:1 vehicles (1) 60:9 Ventures (2) 16:23;30:16 vested (1) 42:18 Victoria (1)</p>	<p>wait (2) 33:15;40:6 wake (1) 57:23 wants (3) 25:8;26:4;49:22 Washington (2) 21:8;61:20 Waste (12) 3:21;10:3,17;11:3; 13:18;18:13;25:12;26:2, 19;28:19;29:3;48:17 waste-filling (1) 14:1 wasting (1) 63:9 watched (1) 21:12 watching (1) 19:12 water (5) 19:7,10,19;25:4;57:15 waterways (2) 28:21;29:10 way (13) 13:14,15;15:11;28:3; 37:2,6;45:15,15;53:22; 59:19;64:12,22;65:2 weak (2) 18:6,7 wearing (1) 51:23 Web (1) 5:14 weeks (1) 23:7 Welcome (2) 3:5;51:11 welcomes (1) 12:9 west (1) 60:2 wetlands (2) 28:21;29:11 what's (10) 6:20;18:5;21:23; 24:21;34:8;46:15;47:6;</p>	<p>Y</p>	<p>yap (1) 48:14</p>	